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- P i % Q C E E P L L ! L G S  

( 9 : 3 5  a.m.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Good morning. Today we will 

continue to receive testimony filed as rebuttal to the 

evidence presented in response to the proposed 

negotiated service agreement between the Postal 

Service and Capital One Services, Inc. 

This morning we will hear testimony from 

PostCom et al. witness Robert Posch. We will also 

hear testimony from the Postal Service witness, B. 

Kelly Eakin. 

As I mentioned yesterday, I want to try to 

clean up loose ends this morning. I have given the 

reporter for the transcript copies of three documents 

that I am admitting into evidence. 

(The documents referred to 

were marked for 

identification and received 

into evidence. ) 

They are the errata submitted by the Postal 

Service Witness Wilson on February 5, the revised 

interrogatory answers submitted by Newspaper 

Association of America Witness Kent on February 2 1  

that takes account of the Wilson errata, and the 

answer of the Newspaper Association of America Witness 
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DECLARATION OF JAMES D. WILSON 
CORRECTING AND CLARIFYING RESPONSE 

DURING ORAL CROSS-EXAMINATION 

196719 

I, James D. Wilson, declare: 

1 ,  

Center (NCSC) in Memphis provides additional and corrected information that 

can assist the Postal Rate Commission as it considers the Postal Service 

Request in this docket. Moreover, this analysis leads me to conclude that my 

statement on the record that NCOA is only capable of correcting 25 percent of 

correctable addresses is incorrect. See Tr. 3/639. Instead the number, while not 

quantified with any precision, must be much higher. 

2. As stated in my testimony, the 25 percent number was derived from 

dividing the percent of addresses that an NCOA run captures (4 percent) by the 

Census-derived rate at which Americans move (17 percent). At the NCSC we 

have used the 25 percent number for years as a conservative measure of the 

NCOA address correction rate in discussions with customers. The extent of 

conservatism, and the impropriety of comparing it to an annual move percentage, 

are explained below. 

3. While reducing the percentage of Undeliverable-as-Addressed (UAA) mail 

has always been a goal of address management policies, in the past two years it 

has become a major focus of senior postal management and senior industry 

leaders. The Mailing Industry Task Force, which was chaired by John Nolan, 

Deputy Postmaster General, and Michael J. Critelli, the Chairman and CEO of 

Pitney Bowes. is one of the main reasons that a spotlight has been placed on the 

costs of UAA. 

Recent analysis conducted by my staff at the National Customer Support 

MC2002-2 1 
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CORRECTING AND CLARIFYING RESPONSE 
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4. In response to this high-level focus on UAA, the NCSC has been 

evaluating new ways to improve the percentage of the addresses that NCOA 

corrects. As a result of the scrutiny, the validity of the 25 percent number as an 

average NCOA correction rate was challenged by NCSC staff; indeed, it 

constitutes a substantial underestimate. The extent of this conservatism can be 

illustrated by examining the patterns of frequencies with which mailers run their 

mailing lists through NCOA. Among mailers who use NCOA to meet 

MoveiUpdate requirements, NCOA must be used at least twice per year. So if a 

particular mailing list of 1000 is stable over a year, a four percent match rate on 

each of two NCOA runs six months apart means that a total of eight percent of 

the list would be corrected over a one-year period. Similarly, if a mailer uses 

NCOA once per month and four percent are corrected each month, a total of 48 

percent would be corrected over a one-year period. As such, a system-wide 

match rate of four percent for all NCOA runs provides no basis for a useful 

comparison to the 17 percent annual move rate. It is inherently an "apples to 

oranges" comparison that lacks any real world meaning. The previous 

comparison of the NCOA match rate with the Census move rate involves 

different domains or events, which are both related to moves but do not 

necessarily correspond accurately to one another. A mailer who uses NCOA 

frequently will likely see lower match rates on a given run than a mailer who does 

not, notwithstanding the advantages to the Postal Service of more frequent 

NCOA matches. Consequently, without an appropriate aggregation of all NCOA 

rmailers that accounts for the frequency of use, one cannot calculate an "average" 

MC2002-2 2 
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annual correction rate and no basis for a comparison to an annual Census 

number exists. 

5. 

validity of the 25 percent correction number. During oral cross-examination, I 

testified that NCOA corrects approximately nine billion addresses a year; I then 

acknowledged one could deduce that the 75 percent of addresses not corrected 

by NCOA would equal 27 billion. Tr. 3/642, lines 8-18. It was upon review of this 

part of my testimony in the context of the management challenge to improve 

NCOA performance that the invalidity of the 25 percent figure was recognized. 

We know that the amount of actual move-related UAA mail does not eaual 27 

My testimony in the Capital One case facilitated the debate about the 

billion pieces. In FY2002, the total number of forwards was about two billion and 

the total number of returns, both move and non-move related, was about one 

billion. 

6. 

explained above, it is imprecise and a substantial understatement of the annual 

NCOA "correction rate". 

The Postal Service no longer relies on the 25 percent number because, as 

MC2002-2 3 
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ANSWERS OF NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA 

WITNESS CHRISTOPHER D. KENT TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
CAPITAL ONE SERVICES, INC. 

COSINAA-TI-21 
assume that the relationship between COS's forwarding and return rates 
corresponds to the average for all FCM." Isn't it the case that you actually mean 
that it corresponds to the ratio between forwarding and return rates? Please 
explain the logical rationale for linking the ratio (percent forwarded to percent 
returned) to Capital One's First-class Mail and First-class solicitations volumes? 
Please explain what there is about a high return rate for a mailer that would 
dictate that it would also have an abnormally high forwarding rate? 

On page 12 of your testimony, you state that "one might 

ANSWER: 

Yes, I am comparing the ratio of COS's forwarding to return rate to the FCM 

forwarding to return rate ratio. The reason I think that Capital One's forwarding 

rate is high is because their address list quality is poor, as indicated by their 

return rate of 9.6% (eighttimes the FCM average). This is hardly surprising, 

given that Capital One has no relationship with the people on their solicitation 

lists. What is surprising is the contention made by the USPS that Capital One, 

despite the poor quality of their address lists, is somehow catching the vast 

majority of the address changes every year. The USPS justifies its assumption 

that Capital One's forwarding rate is equal to the FCM average on the grounds 

that COS uses the NCOA (National Change-of-Address) system to update its 

mailing lists every 60 days. Witness Wilson testified that NCOA does not catch all 

change of addresses (Declaration of James D. Wilson Correcting and Clarifying 

Response During Oral Cross Examination). According to witness Wilson, 17% of 

households move each year. It is difficult to believe that while COS has incorrect 

addresses for 9.6% of its solicitation targets (resulting in a returned piece), it 

somehow has sufficiently good addresses as to have only the FCM "average" 

rate of forwards. My rationale for linking the forwarding rate to the return rate is 

that both are related to poor address quality and if Capital One has a return rate 

8 times higher than the FCM average, then one would expect the forwarding rate 

for the mail sent using those same address lists to be higher than the FCM 

forwarding rate. 

3 
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ANSWERS OF NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA 

WITNESS CHRISTOPHER D. KENT TO INTERROGATORIES OF 
CAPITAL ONE SERVICES, INC. 

COSINAA-TI-32. Please refer to your response to COSINAA-TI-5 where you 
state, "use of NCOA presumably should reduce the forwarding rate somewhat." 
Please provide your best estimate of the extent to which use of NCOA should 
reduce the forwarding rate, provide all underlying calculations, and describe your 
reasoning fully. 

ANSWER: 

Given that the Postal Service's own witnesses cannot quantify the NCOA match 

rate (Declaration of James D. Wilson Correcting and Clarifying Response During 

Oral Cross Examination), I cannot quantify the extent to which use of NCOA 

should reduce COS'S forwarding rate. 

4 
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ANSWER OF NEWSPAPER ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA 

WITNESS CHRISTOPHER D. KENT TO QUESTION POSED AT HEARING 

REQUEST: At this point in the transcript (Tr. 6/1151-I 152), Mr. May asked, "By 
what percentage would the Postal Service have had to overstate the unit cost of 
physical and electronic returns for this NSA to generate no additional 
contribution?" 

RESPONSE: 

Under the assumption that both the physical and electronic returns unit costs are 

64% less than those calculated in USPS LR-1, the net contribution from the NSA 

will be -$102,000. I note that the assumption must be that not only do the carrier 

preparation and clerk handling (the two cost components common to both 

physical and electronic returns) change in both cases, but that the cost 

components not common between the two types of returns must change at the 

same rate. It is much more likely that the magnitude of any mistakes in witness 

Crum's estimations differ between the two types of returns. 

In fact, upon review of this issue, it appears that the electronic returns cost used 

in the justification of the proposed NSA may be too low. The source listed in 

USPS LR-1 for the eACS cost is Tab 3 of USPS LR-J-69, which shows two cost 

components of ACS notifications: ACS COA notification ($0.0997/piece) and 

ACS nixie processing ($0.2074/piece). These two cost components are then 

weighted by volume (COA notifications make up 58% of ACS notifications and 

nixie processing make up 42%) to develop the $0.1450. Because ACS COA 

notification is the cost for notifications of forwards and ACS nixie processing is 

the cost for notifications of returns, the $0.1450 cost is based primarily on the 

cost for notifications of forwards. 

Because witness Crum is estimating the cost of electronic returns in LR-1, it 

would seem more appropriate to use the ACS nixie processing cost, rather than 

the weighted average of ACS COA notification (the cost for notifications of 

forwards) and ACS nixie processing (the cost for notifications of returns). In 

other words, the $0.1450 would be replaced with $0.2074 in the electronic 

returns cost and thus the total electronic returns cost would increase to $0.3945. 

- 2 -  
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WITNESS CHRISTOPHER D KENT TO QUESTION POSED AT HEARING 

By simply making this change to the electronic returns cost, the net contribution 

of the proposed NSA is reduced to $4,122,000 (from $8.2 million). 

P.s I stated throughout my testimony, the justification for the proposed NSA is 

based on costs that have not been demonstrated to be applicable to COS and 

cost savings that are likely overstated. This is yet another example of the 

questionable nature of these costs. 

- 3 -  
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Kent to a question posed during his cross-examination 

by counsel for Capital One, Inc. That answer also was 

provided on February 2 1  

Does any participant have any procedural 

matters to raise at this time? 

(No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: There being none, Mr. 

Vol ner ? 

MR. VOLNER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The 

Association for Postal Commerce, et al. call Robert 

Posch. 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. PostCom et al. 

RT-1.) 

MR. VOLNER: Mr. Posch, do you have a 

document entitled Testimony of Robert Posch on behalf 

of Postcorn, et al. in this docket in front of you? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Excuse me. I need to swear 

him. 

MR. VOLNER: Pardon me? Oh, yes. I'm 

sorry. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Posch, will you raise 

your right hand? 

Whereupon, 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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ROBERT J. POSCH, JR. 

having been duly sworn, was called as a 

rebuttal witness and was examined and testified in 

rebuttal as follows: 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Volner, you may now 

proceed. 

MR. VOLNER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. VOLNER: 

Q You do have the document? 

A I have it, yes. 

Q Was that testimony prepared by you or under 

your supervision? 

A Yes, it was. 

Q And you adopt it as your testimony in this 

case? 

A Yes, I do. 

MR. VOLNER: Mr. Chairman, I'm going to hand 

two copies of the testimony to the reporter, and I ask 

that it be admitted in evidence in the record. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Is there any objection? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Hearing none, I will direct 

counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the 

corrected rebuttal testimony of Robert Posch. That 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 
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testimony is received and will be transcribed into 

evidence. 

(The document referred to, 

previously identified as 

Exhibit No. PostCom et al. 

RT-1, was received in 

evidence.) 

/ /  
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POSTCOM, ET AL. RT-1 

BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20268-0001 

Experimental Rate and Service Changes To 
IMPLEMENT NEGOTIATED SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH 
Capital One Services, Inc. 

Docket No. MC2002-2 

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT POSCH 

My names is Robert Posch. I am testifying in this matter in my capacity as a 

member of the Board of Directors of the Association for Postal Commerce (“PostCom”). 

I do so on behalf of PostCom, The Direct Marketing Association, and the Parcel Shippers 

Association (“PostCom et al”). I am Senior Vice President, Legal, Postal and 

Governmental Affairs for Bookspan, have more than 20 years of experience in direct 

marketing and postal matters, and have previously testified before this Commission. 

The purpose of my testimony is to explain why PostCom, et al. believe that 

Negotiated Service Agreements - bilateral agreements between the Postal Service and 

an individual mailer - should be affirmatively encouraged. In so doing, I hope to 

answer the suggestions, made in this proceeding, that it is better to convert company- 

specific agreements into more broadly available rate categories. We urge the 

Commission to reject this concept. I will show that, from a business perspective, 

Negotiated Service Agreements and niche classifications are not the same thing. Each 

serves a legitimate, different purpose in the postal environment. 

2 
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I further will explain - again, from a business perspective - the type of 

information the Commission can reasonably expect to be provided by companies that 

enter into Negotiated Service Agreements and why we believe that the Commission 

should accept subclass average costs, subject to known adjustments, and should not insist 

upon precision in modeling and forecasting in the NSA setting. The views I set forth 

below are based on extensive discussions that have occurred during meetings of the 

various organizations that are sponsoring this testimony, as well as at public forums such 

as last summer’s Postal Summit and in discussions my company has had with the Postal 

Service on this topic. It is not our purpose to address the specifics - the types and depth 

of discounts, the volume triggers and other details - of the agreement between Capital 

One and the Postal Service which is under consideration here. Those matters are specific 

to the two parties and are beyond the scope of this testimony 

A. Why NSAs Are Important From A Business Perspective. 

The mailing industries have long recognized that the use of average costs to 

develop rates and discounts is not going to suit the needs and interests of all the mailers 

who might otherwise be able to qualify their mail for a particular rate category. Average 

price signals do not meet the needs of mailers whose particular business model or cost 

structure does not closely replicate the average. Average price signals will be false for 

those mailers. That is, in part, why the existing worksharing initiatives and optional 

services are not fully utilized by mailers. From an industry perspective, this poses 

something of a dilemma: on the one hand, mailers recognize that the more worksharing 

they engage in, and the more efficient optional services they use, the better off the postal 

system as a whole will be; on the other, mailers cannot rationally respond to rate 

3 
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incentive if the cost to the mailer -- including capital and other costs -- is greater than the 

savings in postage costs they will realize, given their particular business operational and 

cost structures. 

NSAs are a vehicle for resolving this dilemma. Niche classifications are another. 

While it seems to be the view of some participants in this proceeding that there is no real 

distinction between the niche classification and a NSA, we in the industry do not see it 

that way. The essential difference between the niche classification and an NSA is that in 

the former case, it can be reasonably and confidently expected that the incentive to be 

proposed will be responsive to the needs of a group of mailers. The co-palletization 

proposal that the Commission recently favorably recommended is an example of this. In 

that case, there was a known group of mailers whose mail has closely similar cost and 

operational conditions; the size of the group was limited, but the arrangement was plainly 

of interest to more than one mailer. By contrast, an NSA involves contract rates that are 

worked out between a particular mailer and the Postal Service so that the obligations 

imposed on the mailer and the incentives that are offered in exchange are tailored to meet 

the particular needs and operational requirements ofthat company, and it is not known 

whether there may be other mailers with closely comparable needs and comparable mail 

characteristics. 

From a business perspective, the distinction is important for the following 

reasons. If an arrangement that was worked out and tailored to meet the needs of a 

particular mailer is opened up to a broader group of mailers with dissimilar mail or 

mailing practices, the business dynamics of the original arrangement will be altered. 

That is, by prematurely opening up an NSA, the cost savings the Postal Service expects 

4 
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to realize will be reduced andior the corresponding incentives it is able to offer will be 

diminished. The result may be that the value of the arrangement is so altered and the 

price signal so changed, to reflect the characteristics of a larger group of potential users, 

that the incentive no longer serves the interests of the original NSA party or of the Postal 

Service. And, there can be no assurance that the incentive serves the interest of any other 

potential user. This kind of unpackaging of the terms of an NSA and attempting to 

convert the NSA into one or more general rate schedules makes no sense since it serves 

no mailer or Postal Service interest. 

In sum. company-specific arrangements are important to the mailing industry 

because they provide mail users with the opportunity to configure rate and worksharing 

arrangements that are consistent with their particular business model, while at the same 

time yielding benefits to the Postal Service that, in turn, accme to the system as whole. 

There seems to be a concern that if the Commission were to favorably 

recommend a company-specific arrangement, this would be “unfair” because of the 

unknown possibility that other mailers -- whose mailing and mailing practices virtually 

replicate that of the NSA participant -- would be willing and able to undertake the same 

obligations in exchange for the same rate benefits as those contained in the contractual 

arrangement with the original mailer. We do not see this as a problem. We believe that 

the Postal Service will act in good faith to extend the terms and conditions of an NSA, 

once approved, to other mailers - if there are any - who have closely comparable mail, 

meet the eligibility thresholds and are able and willing to assume all the obligation 

embodied in the original arrangement. In fact, timidity in recognizing the value of NSAs 

can have unintended consequences that are economically inefficient. For example, I am 

5 
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informed that, at  present, there is only one mailer participating in the Commission 

approved Priority Mail Presort experiment. The fact that there is now only one mailer 

participant suggests that it might have been better to structure that arrangement as an 

NSA in the first instance and then develop variations on the NSA with perhaps different 

obligations and incentives to reflect the differences in the needs and interests of those 

who initially participated in that experiment but have since dropped out. 

B. The Commission Should Not Demand Unrealistic and Impractical 
Cost Projections Volume and Cost Information From NSA 
Participants. 

Because they are company-specific, the type of information that an NSA 

participant and the Postal Service will be able to provide to the Commission to justify and 

explain the arrangement is necessarily going to differ from the type of the information 

used by the Postal Service in omnibus rate cases. The suggestion has been made in this 

docket that the Postal Service and an NSA participant should have to model the costs of 

the NSA mailer and determine the volume elasticities for that particular mailer in order to 

support or justify the agreement. This is unrealistic for several reasons. 

First, most mailers - even very large ones - do not engage in the type of 

econometric forecasts that the Postal Service perfoms in connection with its rate cases. 

While it might be theoretically possible for mailers to supply raw data to the Postal 

Service and have the Postal Service do the modeling, many mailers do not collect or 

retain the data that the Postal Service would need to perfom modeling and forecasting at 

the level of specificity expected in omnibus rate cases. Further, even if the data are 

available or could be collected in a form suitable for modeling with rate case specificity, 

the transaction costs to the Postal Service and the private sector NSA participant would 

6 
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be such as to completely wipe out the benefits that both parties arrangement expect to 

realize. 

This does not mean that the Postal Service and NSA participants must or should rely 

on average subclass costs without regard to the costs or elasticities of the individual mailer. 

To the extent that the difference between company-specific costs or elasticities and subclass 

averages are readily ascertainable and demonstrable, they should be taken into account in 

formulating the terms of the negotiated service arrangement. Of course, the fact that these 

types of adjustments should be made further counts against opening of the terms of an NSA 

to a larger group of mailers: the adjustment to average cost may well differ for every mailer 

in the larger group. 

A somewhat different problem arises concerning the appropriate use of the Test Year 

in proceedings involving NSAs. By their very nature, all NSAs require the participant mailer 

to agree to change the way it has conducted business with the Postal Service with respect to 

the matters that are subject to the NSA. The mailer has to take the risk that it will be able to 

meet its obligations under the NSA and have sufficient time to recover both the upfront and 

ongoing costs it will incur under the contract. The result is that it is unlikely the Commission 

will ever see an NSA which terminates at the end of the Test Year. In fact, the 3-year period 

essentially required by the experimental rules will itself have an inhibiting effect in some 

large and complex deals. 

The fact that an NSA will continue for a period that goes beyond the end of a Test 

Year should not change the way the Commission uses the Test Years to judge the 

arrangements. Rates set in an omnibus rate case often last beyond the end of the Test Year. 



1978 

Since the Commission’s rate case determinations are based on Test Year information, we see 

no reason why that should be different in the context of an NSA. 

In the context of NSAs, the question the Commission needs to address is not whether 

this is the “best deal” the Postal Service or the private sector participant could get. The 

Commission’s responsibility is simply to see to it that the deal does not harm the interests of 

other stakeholders and, in one fashion or another, adds value to the bottom line. The 

Commission can and should accept the proposition that the normal negotiation process yields 

the best deal that the parties could get in all of the circumstances and that process yields a 

result that benefits both parties. If it were not, one or the other of the parties would have 

refused the deal and there would be nothing for the Commission to consider. 

8 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: This now brings us to oral 

cross-examination. Two parties have requested oral 

cross-examination, Newspaper Association of America 

and Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak 

Dealers Association, Inc. 

Mr. Baker, you may begin. 

MR. BAKER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q Good morning, Mr. Posch. 

A Good morning, Mr. Baker. 

Q I'd like to start by asking you a couple 

questions about Bookspan. 

A Sure. 

Q My understanding is that it's a partnership 

of some form between AOL-Time Warner's Book of the 

Month Club and Doubleday Direct. Is that correct? 

A It's AOL and Doubleday Direct, Inc. 

Q Okay. And Doubleday Direct is owned by 

Bertlesmann? 

A Yes. Bertlesmann, Inc. 

Q Okay. And basically you're in the business 

of book clubs whereby the books are delivered to users 

by mail or some alternative? 

A Correct. We're I believe the twenty-second 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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largest postal customer. 

Q Okay. Are you the largest book club, as far 

as you know? 

A Yes. Of primary business book clubs, yes. 

There are other competitors, but we are, yes. 

Q Okay. And are your competitors other book 

clubs, or is it retailers and Amazon.com and folks 

like that? 

A We would be in direct marketing, while some 

of the other sellers are in different other forms. 

There is a legal distinguishment because our customers 

all have to be members. We don’t sell books directly 

the way an Amazon or Barnes&Noble.com or a catalog 

would. 

It’s very traditional, since 1924. You sign 

up for a certain amount of books. You buy some 

others. You receive a variety of catalogs targeted to 

your interests. You know, we have book clubs ranging 

from book of the month to erotic to evangelical to 

military to history. We cover the whole gamut. 

There’s about 50 clubs. 

Q Okay. And one joins the club in response to 

a solicitation either by mail or magazine or newspaper 

clipping or some such place where there’s been a 

promotion that invites the person to join? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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A Correct. 

Q And have you been with Bookspan or its 

predecessor for how long, 20 years or more? 

A Twenty years or more. 

Q Okay. 

A It gets on in years. 

Q Time flies. 

A Yes. 

Q All right. I want to turn at this point and 

direct your attention to your testimony at the bottom 

of page 3 that carries over to the top of page 4. 

Have you had a chance to turn to that, please? 

A Yes, I have. 

Q All right. Here you are discussing in this 

paragraph, and you can take a moment to review it if 

you'd like. I'll characterize it as a deficiency or a 

shortcoming you see in the use of average costs in 

setting postal rates. 

I want to focus your attention particularly 

on the line at the bottom of page 3 that carries over 

You say, "Mailers cannot rationally respond to rate 

incentives if the cost to the mailer, including 

capital and other costs, is greater than the savings 

in postal costs that they would realize, given their 

particular operations." 
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I think I understand your point there; that 

if it costs, you know, $10 to reconfigure your system 

and you earn a five cent discount that's not worth it 

to the mailer. Is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. Are you intending to say here that 

postage rates or discounts should be based on the cost 

to the mailer? 

A No. The intent here is just to distinguish 

why carving out NSAs targeted to an individual 

customer approach can at times be much more 

advantageous than having a broader niche discount 

because the post office may not be able to do a one 

size fits all. 

That might preclude other would-be users 

from coming in and, therefore, that hurts the post 

office because the post office loses the volumes, as 

well as the cost cutting potential. 

Q Well, if a mailer can do I'll call it 

function X - -  just do something, and we'll call it X 

~- and that incurs a cost of Y in order to do that and 

as a result of that the Postal Service can save Z 

cents in handling that piece, in your view should the 

rate for that for the mailer be based on Y, the cost 

to the mailer, or Z, the cost avoided by the Postal 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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Service ? 

A Are you speaking now of an NSA? 

Q Any discount or an NSA. It could be an NSA. 

It could be a work sharing discount. 

A Because the NSA presumably would be 

negotiated, and it really isn’t an either/or. 

Q Right. Okay. What about a discount set by 

the Commission or a niche classification discount? 

A A niche classification? Could you repeat 

the question? 

Q All right. 

A I think there is a difference between the 

two. 

Q So you’re saying a function, X, and in the 

case of a niche classification it would cost a mailer 

Y to do the function, and the Postal Service would 

avoid costs of Z. 

A Right. 

Q Would you recommend the Commission base the 

size of the discounts in the niche classification on 

the mailer‘s cost, Y, or the Postal Service‘s cost 

savings of Z? 

A I hate to use - -  a general thing. I’d 

recommend the Commission would adopt the standards 

that would be most attractive to bring in the most 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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users if you're now speaking of a niche discount. 

I think I cite on page 4 or 5 the priority 

mail discount which was done, but is only right now 

being used by one postal customer. Again going back 

to the advantages of NSAs at times over niche 

discounts is sometimes the post office may not 

understand individual customers, but by negotiating 

with them they would. Therefore, it would make it 

more of interest to individual customers. 

Q Let's go back to the niche classification. 

I think it's easy to imagine that the Postal Service 

could make any discount very attractive by, you know, 

setting the discount at $5 or some very large number. 

That would make it really attractive, but would that 

be in the best interests of the Postal Service? 

A No. 

Q Okay. And that would be because the Postal 

Service would lose more money than it saves 

presumably? 

A If that was the case, correct. Yes, unless 

somehow volume made up for it. 

Q Okay. When it comes to an NSA, changing to 

an NSA where the mailer is going to do function X and 

it costs it Y to do so and the Postal Service avoids 

costs, Z, your position is the rate should be 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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negotiated without the criteria set in advance as to 

where it should fall? 

A My understanding is there’s pretty broad 

criteria parameters which an NSA must hurdle. Maybe 

I’m having a hard time saying - -  if the answer is 

somehow - -  again, I’m not sure where the question is 

going because - -  

Q Well, my question - -  

A As I say, I can break out, as I’ve tried to 

do, an NSA. That would overcome that problem because 

the post office’s costs are more transparent to the 

individual negotiating firm, and they could work 

together. 

Q Well, if you were in a position of 

negotiating an NSA with the Postal Service and you 

knew what it cost you to do function X - -  

A Right. 

0 - -  and the Postal Service thinks that by 

your doing X it would save cos ts ,  2, what are you 

going to push f o r  as the rate in the best interest of 

your company? 

A Well, obviously advocating in that 

situation, yes. 

Q Okay. 

A The bottom line is when you negotiate with 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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the post office in this case you want for them what 

you need to make a certain thing happen. 

Q Well, you would want a rate that's at least 

greater than Y. You want a rate that more than 

compensates you f o r  your effort. 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And if the Postal Service is willing 

to agree to a rate that for some reason doesn't make 

it whole that's not your problem. That's its problem 

Is that right? 

A I guess so. 

Q Yes. Okay. 

A I've not found the post office to be that 

generous, but - -  

Q There is some dispute on the record of 

exactly how generous they have been in this instance, 

but that's beyond the scope of your testimony, I 

think. 

I ' m  interested because at the bottom of page 

4, and you carry over to 5 ,  you have a phrase about, 

"By prematurely opening up an NSA, the cost savings 

the Postal Service expects to realize would be 

reduced, and the incentives it could offer would be 

diminished." You go on to say, "That would really no 

longer serve the interests of the regional NSA party." 
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Do you mean to say there that if the Capital 

One NSA were made open, which is your word, to others 

that the Postal Service would no longer reap the cost 

savings it thinks it's going to get from Capital One? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Are you assuming the terms would be 

changed? 

A Nothing in this testimony addresses the 

merits of the Capital One deal. 

Q Yes. So you're assuming that if the Capital 

One deal were somehow opened up it would be on 

somewhat different terms than the current Capital One 

deal? Is that correct? 

A Again, there are no assumptions made on the 

Capital One deal. I mean, I was asked to talk about 

NSAs in general and why the industry supports them, 

why NSAs at certain times are preferable to niche 

discounts and why they're a different animal, but not 

to speak on the merits of Capital One's individual - -  

Q Can you think of a situation where a niche 

classification would be preferable to an NSA? 

A If the costing worked for many mailers, yes. 

I mean, the goal of an NSA is to give - -  there's many 

goals. 

It's fundamental fairness to the post 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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office, first of all, because the bottom line is the 

largest facilitator of direct marketing in the United 

States is the post office, and it should be allowed to 

operate as a direct marketer. It can do this in 

Europe. NSAs and all that are permitted in Europe. 

They’re not permitted here for different reasons. 

The NSAs permit the post office to learn 

more about its customers. As a direct marketer, 

that’s fundamental to what all direct marketers do. 

Our whole thing is test, test, test. Every direct 

marketer lives by that mantra. The post office needs 

more flexibility to test different classifications 

with individual mailers, and then it contributes the 

overall growth volumes and all the other stuff. 

Now, in more broad cases obviously a niche 

is more preferable if it works for a broad range of 

people. Sometimes it does. Again, it helps to have 

the post office have individual customer input on 

things like that. 

Q Well, a niche, by being broader, is less 

tailored by definition than an NSA for a single 

customer, correct? 

.A Presumably, yes. 

Q Yes. And so if a niche classification as 

offers, rates or discounts that are based upon a wider 
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group than simply one customer mailer, then they would 

be less beneficial to a mailer who‘s not quite the 

average one. Am I making the point clear? 

If you do an NSA for one customer and it’s 

sort of tailored for that customer, if it’s broadened 

to apply to two or three other customers on slightly 

different terms your point is that might be less 

valuable to the first customer. Is that right? 

A I’m not sure if that‘s how niches actually 

do come about, you know, because I’m not sure there’s 

necessarily a first customer who proposes the niche. 

I think that‘s one of the differences between the 

negotiate service agreement because an NSA - -  

Q Maybe I mis-spoke. With an NSA then the 

first customer certainly brings it up. There’s a deal 

for a first customer. 

A Yes. 

Q And if an NSA is broadened, unless it‘s kept 

on the same identical terms, it presumably would be 

somewhat less valuable to the initial mailer, wouldn‘t 

it? Isn’t that inherent in any averaging? 

A That’s sort of speculative. You can say - -  

I mean, go along with the speculation maybe. If it’s 

advantageous to the post office, generally it’s 

advantageous to the mailers anyway because the health 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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of the post office is important to us with the volumes 

and everything else like that, but if you're going 

from a specific to a general, no. It might actually 

get better. I'm not sure what you were trying to get 

to. 

Q Let me ask it this way. 

A I mean, I think the next paragraph down sort 

of answers what - -  

Q I'm going to get to the next paragraph very 

shortly. So you're saying if a mailer can negotiate 

an NSA with the Postal Service that's a good deal for 

it and presumably for the Postal Service maybe. 

Are you saying that if that arrangement were 

opened, broadened, made a niche classification, made a 

permanent classification open to a broader group of 

people, that would be an undesirable thing because 

there's probably less benefit to the first mailer? Is 

that the gist of this? 

A I mean, our position is that basically the 

post office has no incentives not to open these up. 

If not very unique, they would want to open them up. 

If it was very unique there's a different advantage to 

the post office, and that's that they will get under 

the experimental rules information about that 

particular market or marketer by working with them. 
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There’s also a preferable advantage to the 

post office with NSAs, and they pick up from both 

their employees and in general morale because by 

working closely with customers they pick up some of 

the goodwill of that individual customer, but I don’t 

see any incentive, you know, for the post office not 

to open t up if it‘s not totally unique, but it’s 

hurting ndividual mailers that’s speculative. 

Q Is it your understanding the Postal Service 

would be willing to negotiate lots of similar NSAs? 

If this one were approved or an NSA with some other 

company were approved, the Postal Service would be 

willing to negotiate similar ones with other mailers? 

A If it’s in the interest of the post office 

and the individual mailer. We would hope so, yes. 

Q I mean, I can see how you would say that 

thinking if you were in their shoes that’s how you 

would think, but do you have any indication from the 

Postal Service that they would do that? 

A Over the last few years they‘ve said that. 

Their transformation plan indicates that. The efforts 

they’ve put into negotiating a few of these recently 

indicates that. 

Q I won‘t ask the one I wanted to ask about 

those. Anyway, let’s look at the bottom of page 6 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 



1993 

here. N o .  Actually it's the first paragraph under B 

on page 6. 

A Okay 

Q I ' m  looking at the last sentence in the 

first paragraph. "The suggestion has been made in 

this docket that the Postal Service and an NSA 

participant should have to model the cost of the NSA 

mailer and go on and determine the volume elasticity 

of that mailer in order to support and justify the 

agreement. " 

By "model the cost of the NSA mailer," what 

costs are you referring to as being modeled? 

A Let me read this again. 

(Pause. ) 

A I wonder when somebody did this. I think it 

was referring to our own when we were doing ours. In 

general, the mailers and the post office approach cost 

at times with different criteria. 

Q Well, let me give you two choices here and 

see if one or the other was what you were thinking 

about here. 

By modeling the costs of the NSA mailer, are 

you suggesting that the contention is being made here 

that in the one we're now considering the Postal 

Service and Capital One should figure out what it cost 
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Capital One to prepare and deal with its mailings and 

base the NSA on that, or Alternative 2 would be the 

Postal Service should figure out what it costs it to 

handle the Capital One mail that's subject to the NSA. 

Are we talking about the Postal Service's 

cost of handling Capital One's mail or Capital One's 

cost? 

A Okay. Leaving out the specifics of the 

Capital One, the element of negotiation implies you 

have your mutual costs, and you try to reach a common 

denominator. There isn't any particular one cost 

standard. 

Q Well, I guess then I'm trying to get a 

better understanding of who made the suggestion in 

this docket that you're referring to in the testimony 

and what you thought it was. 

A From our own personal experience, because 

we've also been involved in this Bookspan, you know, 

when we negotiated with the post office it was often 

the basis of cost and all that. 

That's one reason why the cost criteria is 

negotiated. It's hard to establish a single benchmark 

at least in the beginning of the negotiations. 

Q So you've been in negotiations with the 

Postal Service for a possible NSA on your own? 
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A Yes. 

Q Are those still ongoing? 

A It's on hold pending discussions you're 

having here. 

Q Okay. Do you think it's relevant to the 

Commission's consideration of an NSA what the mailer's 

own costs are in preparing the mail in accordance with 

the terms of an NSA? 

MR. VOLNER: Are you asking - -  I'm going to 

interpose an objection to that question. 

MR. BAKER: Okay. 

MR. VOLNER: Are you're asking relevance 

from a businessman's perspective, or are you asking 

relevance from a legal standard? 

He is a lawyer. He's not testifying as a 

legal expert on postal matters, although he is one. 

MALE VOICE: That's a good legal answer. 

MR. BAKER: Well, Mr. Chairman, at the 

bottom of page 6 the witness has a discussion here to 

the point where he seems to be saying mailers do not 

have the data to do econometric forecasts of their own 

mailings of the type of Postal Service does on its 

part.. 

He says while it might be theoretically 

possible for mailers to supply data to the Service and 
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have the Postal Service do the modeling, many mailers 

don't do that. I guess what my question really boils 

down to is whether he thinks or it's his testimony 

that that sort of modeling should be done for an NSA 

for this case. 

MR. VOLNER: I think the testimony speaks 

for itself, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Yes. Mr. Posch? 

THE WITNESS: Yes? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Can you address that 

question? 

THE WITNESS: The criteria comes down to the 

fact that there's no one size criteria fits all. 

Number two, the post office will come to you with 

certain criteria which they use which would be 

different than ours. 

One of the reasons we have these, from 

personal experience in this case - -  not Capital One's, 

of course - -  but is so they can find out information 

about the mailer's own costs, which then facilitates 

their costs. In the course of negotiations they will 

change their opinion at times too. 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q Do you believe that when the Postal Service 

proposes an NSA to this Commission for its 
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consideration that the Postal Service should know what 

its costs are in handling the mail subject to the NSA? 

A I would say they certainly do. I would 

assume they do, and I would say just from personal 

experience in negotiating with them they‘re very good 

at this. We can disagree with them, but they would 

know their costs 

Q I think you said you think they do. My 

question was more do you think they should? 

MR. VOLNER: Again, I’m going to object 

Are you asking him whether as a matter of law they 

should? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Would you repeat your 

question, Mr. Baker? 

MR. BAKER: He is testifying here about the 

kind of costs as a businessman he thinks the Postal 

Service should have. I’m asking him actually not as a 

matter of law, but as a matter of a businessman here. 

THE WITNESS: The question is straight up. 

The question is straight up. Should they know their 

costs? Of course. 

MR. BAKER: Okay. Fine. 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q Could you turn to page 8 - -  

A Sure. 
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Q - -  of your testimony in your conclusion 

paragraph where you say that, “The Commission‘s 

responsibility is simply to see to it that the deal 

does not harm the interest of other stakeholders and 

in one fashion or another adds value to the bottom 

line. I’ 

I assume you‘re not testifying there as to 

what the law requires the Commission to do, but rather 

you’re testifying as a businessman. Is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q All right. Now, who are “other 

stakeholders? ’’ 

A Okay. In this case obviously the mailers, 

other mailers. 

Q What do you mean in this case, the Capital 

One case? 

A No. In the case with testimony. I mean, 

obviously you can get into the broader stakeholder is 

the post office, but this was meant to say it 

shouldn‘t harm the interests of other mailers. 

Q Do other stakeholders, in your view, include 

competitors of the mailer who gets an NSA? 

A Other mailers, yes. 

Q What about competitors who don’t use the 

mail? 
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A Well, I'm not sure where that goes since 

we're speaking of something, you know, for the health 

of the post office and the health of its own customers 

and the universal service, cost control and everything 

else like that. 

I'm not sure why worrying about a non-mail 

user would necessarily come into the discussion. 

Maybe you've got to rephrase the question. 

Q I thought the question was very clear. So 

you just don't know whether the phrase "other 

stakeholders" in your testimony refers to competitors 

of the NSA mailer? 

A Again, if we're speaking solely - -  

MR. VOLNER: I think he's answered the 

question, Mr. Chairman. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. VOLNER: He has s a id ,  and you can have 

it read back, that he does not see why non-mailers 

would come into the equation. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Move on, Mr. Baker. 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q Let me ask it this way. Yes or no? Do 

other stakeholders include in your testimony 

non-mailing competitors of the NSA mailer? Yes or no? 

A I'd say no. 
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Q Thank you. 

A Yes. 

Q I want to ask you about "harm the interests 

of other stakeholders." Who is Bookspan's biggest 

book club rival? Is there one? 

A We have rivals in book clubs. We have other 

competitor rivals. Rodale has book clubs. There are 

other book clubs. Even our partner has other book 

clubs, and then we would also consider ourselves in 

competition with other mailers such as Amazon and 

Barnes&Noble.com; not in the same level legally in 

competition, but we sell books through direct channels 

and use the mail. 

Q Just out of curiosity as a businessman here, 

if Rodale, you mentioned, got an NSA that reduced its 

rates for its book shipments by say 10 percent, to 

pick a figure out of the blue, and you didn't and by 

its terms it wasn't really open to you, would that 

harm your interests? 

A If it was unique to them and we couldn't 

participate. There's a lot of things which people can 

do which might harm your interests, but if it's not 

something we could use then it really wouldn't be our 

decision. It would be a decision between the post 

office and another customer, assuming it was so unique 
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to them. 

I have a hard time seeing say in the parcel 

area or something if they could create an NSA that 

wouldn’t be open to others, but, if it was, again the 

purpose of an NSA is to get information from 

individual customers. If in the  hypothetical Rodale 

had some information to provide the post office that 

was mutually advantageous cost wise, contributed to 

volume, overheads, the whole thing, indirectly we 

benefit. 

I mean, we look upon this. Bookspan has no 

stake in the Cap One deal. Again, I can’t comment, 

but if the Cap One deal enriches the overall postal 

system either through increased volumes or cost 

cutting or other information, all mailers benefit 

because we are all stakeholders in the universal 

system at the lowest rates possible and the best 

service possible. 

Q Would you have a competitive concern if 

Rodale was to be able to ship books at a lower cost 

than you could? 

A If they worked out something that was 

totally unique, we would go back to the post office 

and approach them, or we would speak to our postal 

counsel, Ian Volner, to see if it was open to others, 
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depending on how it is written. 

MR. BAKER: Well, speaking to Mr. Volner is 

always a wise idea, but I have no more questions, Mr. 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Baker. 

Mr. Olson? 

MR. OLSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q Mr. Posch, William Olson representing 

Val - Pak. 

A Hi. 

Q Hi. I just want to begin with a question 

following up on what Mr. Baker said. You were talking 

about advantages that could come from an NSA to the 

Postal Service by getting additional information from 

the mailer that they were doing the NSA with. Could 

you elaborate on that? 

A My understanding is one of the 

attractivenesses to the post office of these and the 

reason the experimental rules are there is so that the 

post office can do experimentation with individual 

customers ideally if it’s so able to and find out 

information it could use both for itself and for its 

general customer base in general. 
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Q And if the only benefit to the Postal 

Service were information, would that be enough to 

justify an NSA do you think? 

A Well, we live in an information economy. I 

mean, that’s a cliche, but if the postal management 

and their counsel believe that information was leading 

to something larger down the road that would 

facilitate them, sure. Acqulrlng information is value 

if it has further down the line transferable value. 

Q Even if it did not add to the bottom line of 

the Postal Service as a result of that particular NSA? 

A Again, I’m not sure why they would go ahead. 

I mean, to get information that they lacked on, yes. 

Information would have no benefit. 

I’m not sure if you went before the PRC with 

it it would be all that sellable, but I don’t think 

they would just do information for information’s sake 

and just say we’re all better informed people now and 

our jobs are richer. No. 

It would have to be information that would 

lead to either a gain with that individual mailer or a 

gain that down the road they could use in other 

aspects of the business. 

Q Let me ask you to turn to the beginning of 

your testimony, page 2. There you identify I guess 
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who you are submitting this testimony on behalf of. 

You say, "I do so on behalf of PostCom, DMA and Parcel 

Shippers Association." 

Are those the three mailing entities on 

whose behalf you filed this testimony? 

A Yes. Correct. We happen to be members of 

those, too, Bookspan itself. 

Q As well as Bookspan? 

A No, not as well as Bookspan. No. Bookspan 

would be there. I'm just saying Bookspan is an active 

member of these groups. 

Q Oh, I see. 

A Yes. We're in DMA and PostCom 

Q Okay. And you have been expressly I guess 

authorized by DMA and Parcel Shippers and PostCom to 

appear as their witness today? 

A Yes, I have. Through their counsel, too. 

Q I'm sorry? Through? 

A Well, again the answer is yes. 

Q Okay. And you say at the end of the 

paragraph on page 2 of your testimony that you 

previously testified. I just went in and searched for 

your name and saw that you provided rebuttal testimony 

in R94-1 for MMA and MASA at that time on what you 

called the multiplier effect of standard mail. 
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A Correct. Among other things, yes. 

Q Do you mean among other subjects of that 

testimony? 

A Yes. I remember Ed Glina was here and that, 

but yes. That was one of the themes certainly, and it 

was about - -  which is very applicable to NSAs because 

the multiplier effect and one of the reasons we are 

attractive in that situation - -  

Q That's not actually my question. 

A Okay. 

Q All I'm trying to get at is were there other 

occasions where you testified before the Commission? 

A No. I've testified in other postal hearings 

like an arbitration and places like that. I did that 

last year. 

Q On behalf of the Postal Service? 

A I believe I was on behalf of the Postal 

Service, yes. It was a customer's perspective on the 

arbitration process. 

0 On page 2 then at the beginning of t he  

second paragraph you say, "The purpose of my testimony 

is to explain why PostCom et al. believe that 

NSAs . . .  should be affirmatively encouraged," correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Is that a statement of your and those 
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organizations' endorsement of NSAs without any 

qualification, or are there qualifications on that 

broad endorsement? 

A Well, we endorse the post office having as 

much latitude as they're permitted. There are, of 

course, legal restrictions and all that, the 

experimental rules and different other parameters 

under it, but, if anything, we would be happy if the 

post office had more flexibility. 

0 So you want the Postal Service to have 

maximum flexibility in deciding when to enter into an 

NSA, and you would urge the adoption of all of those 

NSAs? 

A I ' d  take out the word maximum, I mean, 

because it's an undefined term, but we would be very 

happy if the post office had more ability to operate 

like another targeted marketer and work closer with 

our customers so that they would get more information 

to grow their business better rather than always being 

trapped into more cookie cutter type rates and all 

that. 

I mean, there's a purpose for niche 

classifications, too, but we believe it would be in 

the health of the post office if they dealt with more 

mailers individually 
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Q Well, the sense I got, and I could find the 

language later in your testimony, is that you believe 

that if the Postal Service enters into it you can 

presume it’s in their best interest. If the mailer 

enters into it, you can presume it’s in their best 

interests, and that‘s the way in which these ought to 

be evaluated by the Commission. 

A Okay. 

Q Is that correct? 

A It’s not an exact quote, but I would say 

yes. If both parties are in negotiation of a basic 

contract, a meeting of the minds, and then they come 

before the PRC and say, you know, we’ve reached an 

agreement that we believe this is mutually 

advantageous. 

Q And you believe the Commission should defer 

to that agreement? 

A The Commission has certain standards, and 

I’m not going to preclude what they should be doing, 

but I would certainly say that we would be hopeful 

that the Commission would look at the very best 

interests of the post office and growing their 

business and making it more flexible. 

It’s part of the old transformation plan 

theme and everything else like that. If it makes 
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sense for the post office, then, yes, to give it 

latitude in approving it you can trust that the postal 

management is acting in the best interests of the post 

off ice. 

Q Okay. Let's go to a little later in that 

paragraph. At the beginning of the next sentence you 

say, "I hope to answer the suggestion made in this 

proceeding that it is better to convert company 

specific agreements to more broadly applicable rate 

categories." Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q And then you say in the next sentence, "We 

urge the Commission to reject this concept. I will 

show from a business perspective NSAs and niche 

classifications are not the same thing." Do you see 

that? 

A Y e s .  

Q Okay. I just want to make sure I understand 

your testimony here. Are you saying that a niche 

classification is the same thing as a rate category? 

A No. I'm saying what the sentence said. 

What we're trying to do, the only purpose of coming 

here., is just as an industry witness to say there are 

times when a one size fits all niche classification 

may not be in the interest of the post office and 
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individual mailers. 

Q Let me just go over these two sentences. On 

the one hand you say, "I hope to answer suggestions 

that it is better to convert company specific 

agreements, NSAs, into more broadly available rate 

categories," so you talk about NSAs versus rate 

categories, correct, in that sentence? 

A As. An NSA should not be viewed immediately 

as, you know, can it be watered down to one size fits 

all. It has a purpose at times for individual 

customers to deal with the post office. 

Q That's not my question, though. I'm just 

trying to understand your testimony. 

A Okay. 

Q You say it's better to convert company 

specific agreements. You're dealing with the issue of 

whether - - 

A No. I didn't say that. 

Q No, no, no. I'm sorry. 

A Okay. 

Q I didn't mean to - -  I was just trying to 

take a phrase out. You're dealing with NSAs versus 

rate categories in the first sentence. In the second 

sentence - -  

A The problem - -  
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Q Let me finish the question. 

A Okay. 

Q In the second sentence you're talking about 

NSAs versus niche classlficatlons. In other words, 

you juxtapose NSAs in one sentence with rate 

categories to one with niche classifications. 

My question to you is is it your 

understanding that niche classlfications are the same 

as rate categories? 

A I'm not sure now because - -  okay. Yes. 

Again, jumping through here, as I sald, and reading In 

context as opposed to taking out phrases. 

All this is saying here is there's a purpose 

for an NSA, and there's a purpose for a niche 

discount. Every NSA shouldn't be immediately looked 

at as something to just, you know, broaden. We should 

be encouraging the individual customers to deal and 

let it stand on its own merits. 

Q I think Mr. Volner before in his comments on 

an objection said that you were an attorney. 

correct? 

Is that 

A Yes. 

Q And are you also an economist - -  

A No. 

Q - -  or have other training in postal costs or 
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business costs? 

A No. 

0 So you’re not here as a cost witness? 

A No. No. I’m just here as an advocate for 

NSAs . 

Q I understand that. 

A Right. 

Q That’s clear. When you spoke with Mr. Baker 

a few minutes ago about the discussions your company 

had with the Postal Service about NSAs, and I don‘t 

want to ask you any specifics about that, of course, 

but I want to ask you. aid you personally participate 

in discussions with the Postal Service? 

A Yes, I did. Yes, I did. I’m sorry. Yes, I 

did. 

Q And in those discussions did the topic come 

up as to whether your company, Bookspan or any of its 

subdivisions, had unique mailing practices? 

A Y e s ,  and things that we could uniquely do 

together. We had certain talents that we could offer 

the post office that they found interesting, at least 

to proceed negotiating with us. 

Q And so I take it from what you say you 

discussed with them extra things that your company 

could do that weren’t required that would save the 
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Postal Service money? 

A Yes. Again, under Ian's supervision, 

because he was our counsel, we were very much framing 

around the experimental rules, but yes. It was 

designed around certain things that we could offer to 

them on an experimental basls that they would find 

unique information from on a cost effective basis. 

Q During those discussions, did you ever 

discuss how the Postal Service's costs of handling 

your company's mail might differ from the Postal 

Service's costs in handling another company's mail? 

A I'm sure it came up. I wouldn't have been 

the lead on that. We had a couple financial guys also 

involved who obviously know a lot more than I do on 

this topic. I believe the post office also had a 

couple people who knew finance. 

Q Okay. Let me ask you to turn to the next 
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page and - -  

A Three or four? Three or four? 

Q Three. I'm sorry. 

A Okay. 

Q The lines aren't numbered in your testimony, 

but if you go down to line 3, I think, it says that 

your testimony has to do with, "...why we believe the 

Commission should accept subclass average costs 
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subject to known adjustments and should not insist 

upon precision in modeling and forecasting in the NSA 

setting, " correct? 

A I'm just going to quick read it in context. 

Q Sure. 

(Pause. ) 

A Okay. 

Q Getting back to Mr. Baker's discussion with 

you there, are you talking about the Postal Service's 

cost or the mailer's cost? Obviously the Postal 

Service's cost, I take it. 

A Yes, and integrating. Their cost basically, 

but also integrating somewhat with the customer. 

I mean, this again was from personal 

experience on a give and take that we ourselves had 

with them, and in our give and take we both found that 

as the discussions proceeded we changed our ideas on 

what respective things cost mutually. 

Q What do you mean when you say subject to 

known adjustments? 

A In our case, we were discussing sortation 

and returns and things like that. We gave them 

certain specifics and other things to just show how 

some of their initial estimates and all that might 

have differed from ours .  
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Q Estimates of Postal Service costs OK 

Bookspan's costs? 

A Bookspan' s. 

Q Okay. I'm trying to understand the 

sentence. You are talking about - -  let me read the 

whole sentence so that - -  

A Okay. 

Q - -  we don't miss anything. "I will further 

explain, again from a business perspective, the type 

of information the Commission can reasonably expect to 

be provided by companies that enter into NSAs and why 

we believe the Commission should accept subclass 

average costs subject to known adjustments and should 

not insist upon precision in modeling and forecasting 

in the NSA sentence." That's the whole thought, 

correct? 

A Right. 

Q Okay. Now, from that I take it you mean 

that the Commission should accept the Postal Service's 

testimony supporting an NSA based on average cos ts  and 

not ask for mailer specific costs. Isn't that what 

you' re saying? 

A Well, again let me refresh on this. The way 

we were doing it, since it was being framed as an 

experiment, some of the traditional costing models 
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might not have worked by doing certain other things 

that we were proposing to do, so we were - -  

Again, the nature of an experiment is 

chartering unchartered waters, so some of the costing 

models and all that we were looking at were more 

assumptive than traditionally accepted. 

Q Okay. Let me go back to basics. Your 

testimony is from the industry that you represent a 

general support of NSAs before this Commission, 

correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And I think you said with Mr. Baker that 

your testimony is not meant to be a specific 

commentary or in fact endorsement of this particular 

NSA because that’s not what you studied, correct? 

A What I’m speaking of - -  I ’ m  sorry. When I 

was speaking of personal experience, I was speaking of 

our own negotiations with Bookspan. 

Q Right. 

A I wasn’t speaking of the NSA before the PRC 

right now. 

Q Right. In fact, your testimony doesn‘t 

really provide a specific endorsement of this NSA, 

correct? You’re giving general policy advice to the 

Commission as to how to - -  
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A I‘m giving suggestions. I don’t give the 

Commission policy advice. The bottom line is yes. 

I would not speak - -  Capital One has able 

counsel I believe also in the room and other people. 

I can’t speak on that. Our position is just that NSAs 

in general has been the industry position, but not 

speaking for Capital One. 

Q Then putting aside Cap One and just focusing 

on your recommendations, suggestions to the Commission 

as to how they ought to handle NSAs that come before 

it, from what you say here I seem to read that you say 

the Commission should accept Postal Service testimony 

when it offers average costs subject to known 

adjustments, not insisting on modeling and forecasting 

to get mailer specific costs. 

Is that a fair paraphrase? Mr. Volner 

thinks so. He‘s nodding yes. 

A It’s a fair phrase, yes. 

Q Okay. 

A I mean, what the gist of this was is we 

should not hold an NSA basically, because of its 

experimental nature, the same way we do other 

classifications because there is a certain leap in the 

dark here. 

Q Okay. Can you help me understand? Let me 
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summarize what I think you told me and see if it's 

correct. 

I think you told me that the phrase "subject 

to known adjustments" derives from your experience at 

Bookspan in negotiating an NSA with the Postal Service 

about Bookspan's specific costs, not Postal Service 

costs 

A Well, I meant in the give and take of our 

negotiations both sides presented costs and everything 

else to make the thing work, but then you would enter 

subjective areas that if we were going to do these 

proposals that we had to the Postal Service they were 

necessarily tests and so it became a little bit 

greater. I mean, the model could not be as precise as 

in some other types of testimony. 

Q I'm going to try one more time to clarify 

what input you're giving the Commission on what types 

of costs you think they should use. 

Do you believe that the Commission should 

accept the Postal Service's use of average costs 

period? 

MR. VOLNER: Mr. Chairman, I'm going to 

object. First of all, the question has now been asked 

and answered about four different times, and now what 

he's doing, which is why I didn't object to the 
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earlier characterization, is he‘s parsing the sentence 

and creating different pieces to it. 

I think the testimony speaks for itself. 

You’ve read the testimony to him. If you’re asking 

him to explain more fully what subclass average costs 

mean or what costs mean he‘s answered that. He said 

it means both. He said four times now that it’s in 

the iteration of the process of negotiation. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Olson, why don‘t we try 

to rephrase it again? Let’s try one more time. 

MR. OLSON: Yes, sir. 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q Is it your testimony that you’re 

recommending that the Commission generally accept 

subclass average costs subject to known adjustments 

when it considers and approves a proposed NSA, as 

opposed to mailer specific costs? 

A Well, when you read the whole sentence, and 

this is why I think there’s just some - -  you know, 

we‘re providing the information by the companies on 

the NSAs, and then we negotiate with the post office 

Some of the traditional types of costs 

change. In creating an experimental type model, other 

things will change. I mean, it isn‘t - -  we do provide 

data which then they act on, and they make a 
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supposition, you know. 

Q Are you done? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Let me ask you to look at the first 

sentence of Section A on the same page. You say, "The 

mailing industries have long recognized that the use 

of average cost to develop rates and discounts is not 

going to suit the needs and interests of all mailers 

who might otherwise be able to qualify their mail for 

a particular rate category," correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Does that mean that the use of 

average cost could create a problem for mailers? 

A Yes. A little later we used I believe it's 

the priority discount in which only one mailer is 

participating in, so yes. 

Some of the average costing, as opposed tc 

targeted agreements, if you average out you can 

average out some of the participation because the 

investment and a l l  that becomes less attractive to 
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make. 

Q I have to say I'm confused now. I hope you 

can help me understand. 

If up above on page 3 you indicate the 

Commission should accept subclass average costs 
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subject to known adjustments, why do you say down 

below that the use of average costs are not going to 

suit the needs of mailers, and yet you recommend them? 

A N o .  Earlier I was speaking of the NSAs and 

experimental mail. Here we’re speaking now of more 

general, and we’re making an advocacy of the N S A s .  

It‘s a different thought and a different argument. 

Here again, we were talking earlier about 

what‘s going to be presented to the Commission in an 

NSA format after negotiations. Here we‘re going back 

to the average cost model, why average costs don‘t 

necessarily work for mailers in general on certain 

types of classifications. 

Q But you talk about in the second section 

under A here, the second sentence we’re referring to. 

You talk about the use of average costs to develop 

rates and discounts. 

A Go to the next sentence. 

Q 
A Read it in context. I mean, the bottom line 

we go down is that they don‘t meet the needs. I mean, 

it’s a declarative sentence that they don’t meet the 

needs.of mailers. Therefore, some o f  these - -  go to 

the next sentence. The existing work sharing 

initiatives are not utilized by mailers. 

Don’t you mean by the Commission? 
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I mean, if you keep going the thing flows, 

unlike again we're making argument for the N S A s ,  and 

we're saying in certain cases why the N S A  works in 

particular because by broadening certain types of 

things to make a one size fits all, in certain cases 

it fits no one. 

There is a difference between an advocacy 

for N S A s  earlier and then distinguishing again why 

N S A s  are superior in certain circumstances than a 

niche classification. Not that there isn't time for 

both and not that they don't have equal validity, but 

with the post office's only ability right now or to 

date - -  they don't have N S A s .  

The bottom line is since they only have 

these, many mailers are precluded from involving 

themselves in these. The post office is losing. It's 

been cited elsewhere that 25 percent of the current 

post office costs have been reduced through work 

sharing, so it's encouraging for the post office to 

encourage work sharing, but a one size fits all 

classification at times based on average costs won't 

facilitate that. 

That's why if you read these sentence by 

sentence okay, but read the entire paragraph. I think 

your questions are answered in the next three 
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sentences. 

Q Well, the sentence immediately after the one 

we've been discussing says, "Average price signals do 

not necessarily meet the needs of mailers whose 

particular business model or cost structure does not 

closely replicate the average price. Average price 

signals will be false for those mailers." 

A Wait a minute. Hold on. Again, the word 

necessarily isn't there, and there's no qualification 

there. Also, in context, yes, the rest of the 

sentence holds. 

Q I'm sorry. Did I read the word 

I '  ne c e s s a r i 1 y I' by ac c i dent ? 

A Yes. I mean, I didn't know if there was any 

purpose to that, but, I mean, it just wasn't in the 

sentence. 

Q I'm sorry. I didn't mean to 

A Okay. 

Q I meant to just read it the way it was. I'm 

not that clever. 

Then it says, "Average price signals will be 

false for those mailers. This in part is why the 

existing work sharing initiatives and operational 

services are not fully utilized by the mailers," 

correct? 
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A Correct. 

Q Okay. So when an NSA comes before this 

Commission, the Commisslon has to determine what type 

of costs it's going to looK at, and it has to set 

policy, and you're recommendlng policy, as I 

understand, to the Commission or suggesting. 

I'm trying to understand if you think it's 

better to use mailer specific costs or average costs 

when the case comes before this Commission. 

MR. VOLNER: Mr. Chairman, I'm going to 

object again. He is again characterlzing the 

testimony by elidlng a rather important qualifier. 

MR. OLSON: All right. 1'11 put that in. 

Let me put it in, Mr. Volner. 

MR. VOLNER: Put it in. 

MR. OLSON: I'll put it in. Okay. 

MR. VOLNER: Then I would object on the 

grounds you've asked and had that question answered 

about nine times, but I'll let it go again. 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q Are you recommending the use of subclass 

average costs subject to known adjustments or mailer 

specific costs? 

A Both. I mean, again I read back to YOU. 

Further, I will explain because we've got to put this 
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in perspective. You keep taking - -  I mean, it’s not 

to be argumentative with you, but I will further 

explain again. 

From a business perspective, the type of 

information the Commission can reasonably expect to be 

provided by companies that enter into N S A s .  You are 

arguing the second half of the sentence and 

continuously left out the first half. 

I mean, the companies obviously had input 

into this data. We’re not saying that the post 

office, you know, took this from whole cloth, but this 

as I said, when Ian mentioned nine times earlier, I 

came back twice ~- I believe it’s on the record - -  to 

read the first sentence of this page in context. It’s 

the same thing here in context. 

One is an NSA before the Commission. The 

second thing we‘re currently on is a non-NSA and why 

the average costs in the abstract don’t facilitate 

mailers. The earlier paragraph presupposes a company 

input into the postal model. We have to keep coming 

back to the companies had the input, you know. 

Leaving out half a sentence and then debating the 

other half, you know, doesn’t give it a context. 

I mean, these are completely different 

arguments. One is an NSA comes before the Commission 
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after it's been negotiated with an individual client 

and the post office. The other one is a separate 

issue on why a lot of work sharing that the post 

office would like to do wich the mailers is being 

foreclosed because the post office doesn't have enough 

flexibility. 

Then we go into some of the real realities 

oE that, and that is the post office is basically 

confined into offering what it would like to have for 

a broad variety of mailers, but it may preclude a lot 

of mailers for different investment reasons and other 

things. 

An NSA also gives the mailer a time 

incentive to invest in these things. Therefore, if 

you have a three to five year predictability pattern 

you can then make the investment, but other 

classifications you're not sure they'll even be around 

and so there's a disincentive there, too. 

Q Okay. Let me find one other sentence to 

draw your attention to in contrast to this. This is a 

new one. 

A Okay. 

Q Page 7, the top paragraph, the first full 

paragraph. "This does not mean...", and lest there be 

any confusion about context I'll read from the 
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beginning of the paragraph. 

A All right. 

Q "This does not mean that the Postal Service 

and NSA participants must or should rely on average 

subclass costs without regard to the costs or 

elasticities of the individual mailer. To the extent 

that the differences between company specific costs or 

elasticities and subclass averages are readily 

ascertainable and demonstrable, they should be taken 

into account in formulating the terms of the NSA," 

correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. Is that a concise thought that I can 

ask you a question about? 

A Sure. I believe that goes back to page 3. 

Q Okay. What do you mean by "readily 

ascertainable and demonstrable" with respect to costs? 

"Company specific costs which are readily 

ascertainable and demonstrable." Can you give us an 

illustration of what you mean by that? 

A Again, the post office would have their 

averages. Bookspan would have its specific costs, and 

they might differ, you know. 

I mean, the company specific would be 

Bookspan, and the subclass averages would be taken as 
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defined averages across the subclass say in a bound 

printed matter situation or something like that. 

Q Isn’t it possible that the Postal Service 

could have company specific costs in terms of their 

costs of handling your mail, and it wouldn‘t be 

Bookspan’s costs; it would be Postal Service costs, 

but it would be the Postal Service’s costs of handling 

your mail? 

A They would have their cost, yes, and, as you 

know from many rate proceedings, the costs are often 

debated. I mean, one of our arguments is for more 

transparency in costs and everything else. 

One of the advantages of the NSA is when the 

costs can be overlaid with a particular client they 

can become more transparent. The post office may have 

assumptions, too, on what it costs to service us, you 

know, but we may be able to show differences in 

costing. 

Q If the Postal Service has the costs of 

handling Bookspan’s mail on an NSA, should those costs 

be used or the average costs? 

A For an NSA? 

Q Yes. 

A Well, the Bookspan costs should be inputted 

in, and then if the post office can make it work in a 
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variety of different ways, including experimental 

nature, they could have it going back to original 

point of information. 

Yes. They should use what it would take, 

assuming it would go forward. I mean, it has to be 

profitable for the post office. Assuming we could 

make the cost argument, we meaning Bookspan in the 

specific, and their economists would agree with us 

then, yes, in that case I think that they could go 

forward with these arguments under this experiment. 

Q Let me clarify that what we’re talking about 

is Postal Service costs of handling Bookspan’s mail. 

A Right. 

Q You used the phrase Bookspan’s costs, and I 

want to make sure that we’re - -  

A No, no, no. What I‘m saying is, and I‘m no 

expert at postal rate hearings either, but I obviously 

follow them. There‘s often debates between what the 

post office presumed its costs were and what the 

industry will, and we have mutual economists. 

In the NSA, the post office will look at our 

business model in particular and see maybe there are 

different things in handling. I mean, I ’ m  no expert 

at this, but, you know, the sequencing and all the 

stuff that goes into putting stuff on pallets, you 
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know, and all the other stuff. The world can change 

on average costs of delivering a parcel versus 

Bookspan particulars. 

You can go deeper, you know, sortations. 

You can pick up discounts. You can do other things. 

I mean, that's what work sharing has proven over the 

years that we could change the cost dynamics of the 

post office. They would have certain assumptions, and 

for work sharing we prove that we might be able to do 

it in a different way that would facilitate them 

better. 

Q Okay. At the top of page 6 ~- let's change 

topics slight. At the top of page 6 you talk about 

the priority mail presort experiment that this 

Commission approved previously - -  

A Right. 

Q - -  and which is ongoing. You say in the 

second line, page 6, "The fact that there is now only 

one mailer participant suggests that it might have 

been better to structure the arrangement as an NSA in 

the first instance and then develop variations on the 

NSA with perhaps different obligations and incentives 

to reflect the differences in the needs and interests 

of those who initially participated in that 

experiment, but have since dropped out," correct? 
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A Yes. 

Q I didn’t add “necessarily”? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Good. When I read that, I just want 

to make sure the degree of your familiarity with that 

experiment. Are you aware that a report was filed 

just last I think perhaps September or October by the 

Postal Service with the Commission on the status of 

the experiment? Did you see that report? 

A No, I didn‘t. 

Q Did you - -  

A I don’t have any great expertise. I just 

cited this example because it was an example of 

something that the post office invested some time on, 

and in the end they only had limited participation and 

so the argument being is maybe it would have been more 

beneficial for the post office to have just negotiated 

with this client individually, and it might have been 

a better deal for that individual client, and then 

maybe with a client specific NSA it might have been 

broadened to more customer friendly use by other 

customers. 

Q Do you know how many applicants there were 

originally for the presort proposal? 

A I only know the final result. I ’ m  sorry. 
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No, I don't. 

Q Okay. And if that were a substantial 

number, would that surprise you if it were over 25, 

for example? 

A I think it would make the case because if 25 

people were honestly looking to involve themselves and 

only one person made the finish line then I think that 

makes the case for more customized approaches rather 

than broad brush. 

Q Are you familiar with the amount of the 

three increases in priority mail rates that occurred 

in 2001 and 2002? 

A Generally. 

Q Do you know what the percentage increase 

was? 

A No, not off the top of my head. Also, we're 

not a major user of priority mail. You know, I know 

they were higher. 

Q Are you aware of the fact that people 

dropped out of this program because they dropped out 

of using priority mail? 

A Okay. Maybe it wasn't attractive to them. 

It goes back to the original point. 

Q But  the priority mail wasn't attractive to 

them, not the priority mail presort, correct? 
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MR. VOLNER: Are you characterizing what 

happened? 

MR. OLSON: Yes. 

MR. VOLNER: Well, then I’m going to object 

to the question. I mean, if you want to ask him 

whether he knows that’s fine. 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q Do you know that? 

A I said like two minutes ago I took the 

example out because presumably the post office goes 

through a great effort to create services for the 

clients, but in many cases the clients can’t afford 

the investment because it wasn’t done wlth individual 

client input. 

Q Let me ask you this. Does it make any 

difference if a mailer leaves priority mail presort 

because it found the presort benefits to be inadequate 

versus leaving prior mail because the rate structure 

went fluey with three rate increases in 18 months? 

Isn’t there any difference between those two? 

A Well, every other mailer had three increases 

in 18 months a lso ,  you know, so if you had a sound 

business model it might have been - -  again, I‘m not 

sure if this is even in evidence whether that’s why 

they left, whether it was less attractive. 
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If it had been more customized, and this is 

just with no information but hypothetically. If it 

was more customized and there was initial cost 

incentive to be in there, but one of the problems I 

mentioned about 10 minutes ago, and I think you're 

agreeing with me now, is - -  

Q Well, let me lust 

A No. Wait a minute 

M R .  VOLNER: Let h 

Let me finish. 

m finish his answer. 

MR. OLSON: NO. I'm not sure you're 

answering the question I asked. 

THE WITNESS: I am. 

MR. OLSON: I'll move to strike it if you 

answer along these lines. 

THE WITNESS: I am providing the answer you 

requested. 

MR. OLSON: No. You're not answering the 

question I asked. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q This has to do with priority mail. I think 

you just said that you're speculating, and it has to 

do with a hypothetical. Isn't that correct? 

A Well, since I mentioned - -  

Q Is that correct? 
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A I said five minutes ago I wasn't familiar 

with the particulars of why the individual customers 

left. I'm not sure anyone knows whether it was the 

model or the price increase 

Q Have you read the January 17, 2003, report 

to the Commission on the priority mail experiment? 

A Since I said five minutes ago and I said a 

minute ago that - -  

Q Well, I asked you about September. 

A No. I said I'm not familiar with the 

dynamics of priority mail. The illustration stands. 

We have one user. 

MR. OLSON: Mr. Chairman, may I get an end 

to the response to a question that isn't pending? 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q Let me ask you to turn to page 4 of your 

testimony. In the full paragraph that appears on that 

page you discuss that a niche classification might be 

appropriate in certain circumstances and that an NSA 

might be appropriate in other circumstances, correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. About five lines down in that 

paragraph I think you say, "The essential difference 

between the niche classification and an NSA is that in 

the former case it can be reasonably and confidently 
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expected that the incentive to be proposed will be 

responsive to the needs of a group of mailers," 

correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. When you say group, is there a 

minimum number you have in mind? 

A No. 

Q Two or more? 

A Okay. That's safe. Sure. 

Q Okay. When a new classification is 

proposed, do you believe that the Postal Service 

always knows with precision the number of mailers that 

might be interested in using it? 

A Obviously I think the question answers 

itself. No. 

Q Okay. 

A That goes back to our debate on page 6 .  

Q If the Postal Service were to have 

reasonably strong assurance that say three, four or 

five mailers would respond positively to a particular 

new product, would you suggest that that be a niche 

classification or an NSA? 

A A group of mailers? It's probably more 

conducive to a niche. The NSA again is a unique 

situation where you're on unchartered waters for the 
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post office to get information or whatever or there's 

a unique situation to be worked out with an individual 

client, 

Q At one point I recall you talked about 

prematurely opening up an NSA, and I think it was on 

page - -  here. It's the last line of page 4. 

You say, "That is, by prematurely opening up 

an NSA, the cost savings the Postal Service expects to 

realize will be reduced and/or corresponding 

incentives it is able to offer will be diminished," 

correct? 

A The sentence is correct. I'll just read the 

context. 

Q Right. 

A Okay. That preceded by the earlier 

sentence, yes, is correct. 

Q Go ahead and read whatever you think 

necessary to put a context to it. 

A Oh, no. I mean, the sentence preceding it. 

Again, it qualifies so we're not j u s t  taking a 

sentence out mid paragraph. 

Q Well, let's read it. 

A Okay. 

Q I'll read it. I hope I don't add any words. 

"If an arrangement that was worked ou t  and tailored to 
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meet the needs of a particular mailer is opened up to 

a broader group of mailers with dissimilar mail or 

mailing practices, the business dynamics of the 

original arrangement will be altered." 

Then you say, "That is, by prematurely 

opening an NSA, the cost savings the Postal Service 

expects to realize will be reduced . . . "  and the 

incentives would be diminished. I'm paraphrasing the 

end of the sentence there. 

A Right. 

Q Okay. Correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. How do you tell when an NSA is mature 

so that it is not prematurely opened up? 

A That would be an interesting point. We 

haven't had one. It would be a certain firm invests a 

lot, and then the terms would be back and changed. 

Going to the paragraph above that, in the earlier 

paragraph, "By contrast, an NSA involves contract 

rates," et cetera, et cetera. 

The key to the NSA is giving the primary 

negotiator some sort of time and space incentive to 

time. Now, assuming that there was - -  you can qualify 

an NSA to protect yourself by having a most favored 

firm type language in it where you can basically say 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
( 2 0 2 )  6 2 8 - 4 8 8 8  

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

1 0  

11 

1 2  

1 3  

1 4  

1 5  

1 6  

1 7  

1 8  

1 9  

2 0  

2 1  

2 2  

2 3  

2 4  

25  



2 0 3 8  

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

1 0  

11 

1 2  

13 

1 4  

1 5  

16 

1 7  

18 

19 

2 0  

2 1  

22  

23 

2 4  

2 5  

if it's changed in other ways you would pick this up, 

you know, if it benefits a later client or something 

like that. 

If the terms are somehow changed and your 

overall advantage is diluted from the negotiations or 

someone gets a better deal, it's changed the original 

premise that you went in and made the investment on 

Q Why would you care if someone else got a 

better deal? Is it a matter of fairness? Is that 

what you're saying? 

A Let's see. 

Q If someone else got a better deal, would 

that be unfair? 

A It might be unfair to the original 

negotiator, but you can protect yourself from that in 

basic contracts. 

Q By putting in a clause that says that - -  

A That would be one way, yes. 

Q - -  if the Postal Service were to give this 

similar discount to anyone else you would get the 

benefit of it? 

A Right. 

. Q  Do you know if there's such a provision in 

the - -  

A I'm just reading the rest of the paragraph. 
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Q Okay. Sure. 

a Okay. Again, I think my answer would be the 

end sum, which is the paragraph after the mid 

paragraph here, the sentence being discussed. 

Q I'm sorry. What sentence? 

A No. I'd like to do paragraphs. In other 

words, read the one paragraph in context, and then the 

paragraph afterwards which sums up, you know. 

"In sum, the company's specific arrangements 

are important to the mailing industry because they 

provide mail users with the opportunity to configurate 

in work sharing arrangements that are consistent with 

their particular model." 

If it's open in a way that dilutes it, it 

dilutes the expectations. 

Q So in other words, the work that the first 

NSA participant did to advance the notion would be 

diminished by opening it up to other similarly 

situated mailers? 

A Well, I'm not sure that's what the second 

sentence says. Let me see. 

MR. VOLNER: Mr. Chairman, I'm going to have 

to object to the question. 

THE WITNESS: But I - -  I ' m  sorry.  Sorry. 

MR. VOLNER: He's mischaracterizing the 
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testimony. That's not what he said. 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

MR. OLSON: It's a question. 

THE WITNESS: No. We made the earlier 

qualification. "Not similarly situated." That was 

added. 

The earlier qualifications, and I'll read 

the first sentence in context. "If an arrangement 

that was worked out and tailored to meet the needs of 

a particular mailer is opened to a broader group of 

mailers with dissimilar mail or maillng practices." 

MR. OLSON: Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: I mean, we can't just keep 

jumping from sentence to sentence and not read the 

stuff in context. 

MR. OLSON: We read the whole sentence. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, but then you were 

characterizing something that was never said by either 

of us. 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q My first question that I asked you was how 

do you know when an NSA is mature so that you're not 

prematurely opening it up, and I think what you said 

- -  correct me if I'm wrong - -  is you need to preserve 

some benefit for the first mailer who does the work of 
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getting the NSA to begin with. Is that correct? 

A Yes, but I also said earlier that it's hard 

to define because we never had one. To say when it's 

premature is difficult. 

Q But there is some notion you have in mind 

that - -  

A Yes, and that's what I said. If it's opened 

up to companies or people with dissimilar, it could 

dilute it. 

That's a judgment call once we have an NSA, 

you know, that's really there, as opposed to 

speculation, NSAs that we've never dealt with before. 

It's just, you know, a caveat type thing if you read 

the paragraph in context and then read the second 

paragraph in context with that. 

Q If the Postal Rate Commission uses average 

costs in establishing the amount of savings in an NSA, 

how would opening the matter up to mailers with 

dissimilar mailing practices and dissimilar costs 

affect the amount of the NSA? 

MR. VOLNER: Mr. Chairman. I hate to do 

this, but again I have to object. Are we going to go 

back to paragraph 2 where he says "subject to known 

adjustments," and are we again eliding that clause? 

I mean, if you want to ask him about the 
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testimony I certainly have no objection. 

MR. OLSON: I'll be glad to add those words 

MR. VOLNER: If you want to ask him about 

where the testimony leads, I have no objection. If 

you want to recharacterize the testimony, put your own 

witness on. 

MR. OLSON: I ' m  happy to add those words, 

Mr. Volner. 

Adding your words from early in your 

testimony, "subject to known adjustments, " as an 

adlective phrase describing average costs. 

THE WITNESS: It's lust we keep hopping 

around. It's just trying to keep a context to this 

thing. 

BY MR. OLSON: 

0 Do you have the question in mind? 

A I'm trying to find the point in paragraph 2 

to read back. I mean page 2. I'm sorry. 

THE WITNESS: Ian, I'm not sure. What was 

the point? 

MR. VOLNER: I think you better read the 

question back. 

THE WITNESS: I meant the point you just 

cited to read. 

MR. VOLNER: It's in that same paragraph. 
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It's in the first paragraph on page 3 - -  

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

MR. VOLNER: - -  I think is what he's 

referring to. I'm not sure, to tell you the truth. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

MR. VOLNER: Why don't you reframe the 

question, counsel? 

MR. OLSON: Anything else, Mr. Volner? 

MR. VOLNER: No, sir. 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q Here's my question. It goes to the bottom 

of page 4. 

A Right. 

Q It discusses the danger of prematurely 

opening an NSA because the cost savings to the Postal 

Service might be less, and the incentives it could 

offer would be diminished, correct? That's the 

danger? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And then in the sentence before it, 

which you said was critical to understanding it, so 

let's look at that. You say the problem is opening it 

to mailers with dissimilar mail or mailing practices, 

correct? 

A Correct. 
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Q Now, isn't the key there that mailers with 

dissimilar mail or mailing practices would have 

different costs, different Postal Service costs 

associated with handling their mail? Isn't that your 

point? 

A Yes. They might have either internal - -  

yes. They might have different costs, yes. 

Q Okay. And if - -  

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Olson? Excuse me. 

MR. OLSON: Yes, sir? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: How much longer? 

MR. OLSON: Forty-five seconds. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Okay. Thank you. 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q If the Commission uses average costs subject 

to known adjustments as you recommend on page 3 - -  did 

I get that right, Mr. Volner? Okay. 

What difference would it make if the NSA 

were opened up to other mailers with dissimilar mail 

and mailing practices? 

A Okay. I'm sorry. Is this paragraph A on 

page 3 ?  

.Q Mr. Posch, the only thing I'm doing on page 

3 i s  grabbing the lines - -  

A But by jumping in and out  of sentences and 
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everything else sometimes, I mean, things can change. 

I'm trying to read these sentences in the context of 

each paragraph and then put them back in the other 

paragraph, if you know what I mean. 

Q I don't mean this to be a trick question. 

All I'm saying, sir, is you're recommending on page 3 

the Commission accept subclass average costs subject 

to known adjustments. 

A Okay. 

Q And then you're talking about if they do 

that you talk about the danger of opening up an NSA to 

other mailers, a broader group with dissimilar mail or 

mailing practices, which you just said the key was 

they had different costs 

What would it matter if you used average 

costs subject to - -  let me get it right - -  known 

ad j us tment s? 

A Okay. Again, the cost structure they're 

using is provided by the particular company, the type 

of information provided by the company that's entering 

into the NSA. Now we're bringing in companies who are 

not part of that agreement with different cost 

structures. It does change the model 

Q If the Postal Service proposal is predicated 

on its costs, its own estimate of its own costs for 
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handling the average of what you call the subclass, 

subject to known adjustments - -  

A Right. 

Q - -  what difference does it matter if it 

allows some other similar mailers into it that might 

have somewhat different mail, somewhat different 

mailing practices and somewhat different costs? 

A Okay. 

Q My 45 second ends now 

A The similar mailers would probably be 

permitted to come in. Again, we keep coming back to a 

sentence that wasn’t there. We said if the 

arrangement was worked out to meet the broader group 

with dissimilar mail. Obviously we said dissimilar 

because similar mail would have been a different 

situation. 

I mean, we jump from sentence to sentence. 

We don’t use all the words, and then we qualify the 

words differently. We never said similar. We said 

dissimilar and contrast it. Dissimilar, no. Similar, 

yes. 

Q At the risk of going beyond 4 5  seconds, in 

this context let’s just take this case and see if you 

can answer it. 

You‘ve said you‘re not an expert on this 
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case, but if there were a mailer like Cap One who had 

a 10 percent UAA rate and another mailer had a five 

percent UAA rate and another one had a 20 percent UAA 

rate and yet the costs of the NSA were not related to 

the Postal Service’s cost specific to any particular 

mailer, why would it matter if mailers with five 

percent, 10 percent, 20 percent UAA rates were allowed 

to participate? 

MR. VOLNER: Mr. Chairman, I’m going to 

allow him to answer the question, but - -  

MR. OLSON: Good. 

MR. VOLNER: - -  I do want to point out that 

there‘s no resemblance between the question and the 

testimony or where the testimony goes. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Posch, try to answer the 

question, please. 

THE WITNESS: Well, I’d answer it by, first 

of all, precluding the use of the term Capital One 

because I don‘t want in any way to presume to speak 

for Capital One. 

Then if you could j u s t  - -  I’m sorry - -  

rephrase the thing again? Put it in general, Company 

A, E and C. 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q If there were to be an NSA that attempted to 
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recognize Postal Service cost savings associated with 

handling first class mail, electronic UAA mail 

electronically as opposed to by physical return of the 

mail piece. 

A Why not say parcels? We might be safer 

t a1 king. 

Q Well, we don‘t have the same rules about 

free forwarding and undeliverable as addressed, so I 

don’t think I can. If you don’t know the first class, 

I guess I’ll - -  

A Yes. Again, I’m not trying to be evasive on 

this, but we were supposed to lust endorse NSAs, 

secondly endorse the distinguishment at times between 

NSAs and niches. 

To get into specific subcategories of first 

class, my background is parcels and standard A and 

things like that 

MR. OLSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Olson. 

It‘s about 11:05. Why don’t we take our 

midmorning break and come back about 11:15 and 

complete this witness? Thank you. 

(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Olson, is there any 

follow up cross-examination? 
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Mr. Costich? 

MR. COSTICH: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. COSTICH: 

Q Mr. Posch, I’d like to get back to the 

prematurely opened up issue. 

MR. VOLNER: Introduce yourself, Rand, 

please, so the witness knows who you are. 

MR. COSTICH: I ‘ m  Rand Costich. I represent 

the OCA. 

BY MR. COSTICH: 

Q I’d like to get back to the issue that you 

were discussing with Mr. Olson concerning premature 

opening up of an NSA. 

If you could look at page 5 of your 

testimony at the top of the page? The first full 

sentence there reads, “The result may be that the 

value of the arrangement is so altered and the price 

signal so changed to reflect the characteristics of a 

larger group of potential users that the incentive no 
longer serves the interests of the original NSA party 

or of the Postal Service.” 

Are you saying that that would be the 

inevitable result of opening up an NSA to other 

participants? 
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A I don’t want to be redundant. If we read 

the whole paragraph in context, they are not other 

participants. They‘d be dissimilar companies with 

dissimilar models, so that would change the question a 

bit because it wouldn’t be just any other participant. 

Number two would be the inevitable result? 

No. Again, we don’t have experience to work from 

since we’ve never had this adventure before of a 

completed NSA, but obviously it wouldn’t be the 

inevitable experience. 

In this paragraph it proceeds sentence by 

sentence, and so other participants have to be 

qualified by dissimilar participants. As we said, 

mailers with similar mail or mailing practices, so 

dissimilar is a key qualifier that proceeds the next 

few sentences. 

Q All right. Let’s stick to dissimilar 

participants. 

A Okay. 

Q If an NSA were opened up to dissimilar 

participants without altering the benefits of the 

original NSA to the original contractors, the Postal 

Service and the one other mailer, would there still be 

an objection to opening up the NSA? 

A It would depend on a particular fact 
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circumstance. I don’t think there’s a particular - -  I 

don‘t know. I’m trying to think of a hypothetical. 

Q Are you aware that the OCA has proposed 

opening up the NSA at issue in this case? 

A No. No. 

MR. COSTICH: I have no further questions, 

Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Costich. 

Commissioner Goldway? 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Yes. Thank you. 1 

just have a question. 

When you talk about an agreement that 

includes average costs, those are clearly in the 

public domain, something that the Postal Service 

discloses, and then you said known adlustments. 

I wasn‘t quite clear, in spite of all the 

questioning, what you meant by known adjustments 

except that they related somehow to the specific 

business. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Would those known 

adjustments be submitted to the Postal Rate Commission 

as part of the NSA for our approval, or do you 

consider them proprietary and they would not be 

available f o r  us to consider in reviewing the NSA? 
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THE WITNESS: This I can speak on my own 

company particularly. We entered into confidentiality 

agreements when we first negotiated, this being 

Bookspan, not Capital One. 

I would have just assumed under the normal 

proprietary things that these would have been in the 

agreement. As part of the 7ustification of the NSA we 

had come to the PRC, and they would have been public 

knowledge. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Commissioner Hammond? 

COMMISSIONER HAMMOND: You're here today on 

behalf of a good number of mailing organizations whose 

members are often competing with each other? 

THE WITNESS: Correct. 

COMMISSIONER HAMMOND: I wanted to ask you a 

question as a representative of mailers that are often 

in competition with other mailers. 

Many mailers don't project their own mail 

volumes econometrically, and that's certainly 

understandable. Yesterday we had a witness from the 

Postal Service testify that the Postal Service has to 

have a pretty good idea of what volumes a mailer 

normally sends before it offers a mail volume 

discount. Would you agree that that is reasonable? 
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THE WITNESS: Speaking again in our own 

particular negotiations, we provided that data. I 

would say yes, it would be reasonable. 

COMMISSIONER HAMMOND: Okay. Then let's 

assume that the Postal Service agrees to a volume 

discount as part of an NSA with one mailer, but then 

they refuse to give a similar volume discount to a 

second one because that competing mailer can't produce 

sufficient information to enable the Postal Service to 

estimate its volume. 

My question is this. If you're mailer 

number two, the one that can't get an equivalent 

volume discount, are you being treated unfairly? 

THE WITNESS: Again, speaking as an 

industry, we all gain. If individual mailers gain, 

the post office gains because of volume cost. 

Number two, speaking now personally because 

I can't speak for the rest of the industry on this 

question. In our case this is the normal way you 

would do any business deal, you know, with a supplier. 

You'd have to provide certain data. 

If it wasn't available, other people in 

other fields might not enter into it with you either, 

so, yes, you're precluded because you don't have 

sufficient data upon which in this case to establish a 
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public record. I don't think it would be unfair. You 

could hire someone who could produce that data f o r  

you. 

COMMISSIONER HAMMOND: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: Again, I can only speak for my 

own. I don't want to speak for the industry on this, 

but, you know, we have to keep so much data and all 

this for all these other reasons. 

COMMISSIONER HAMMOND: Right. 

THE WITNESS: You know, even for our own 

mail sortation. Many of us are geared for drop ship 

mail. A lot of us have this data, and if we didn't 

have it there are economists in the field who could 

assemble it and form that that the post office deems 

appropriate. 

This is myself speaking for my own feelings 

with the postal attorneys and economics people on NSA. 

I couldn't speak for the rest of the industry on what 

data they have. 

COMMISSIONER HAMMOND: Okay. Well, then I 

guess to the heart of my question. If you're mailer 

number two, the one that's been denied the volume 

discount, are you entitled to some sort of proof that 

your competitor provided more reliable volume 

information than you could produce? 
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THE WITNESS: Okay. Speaking personally, I 

would say at a hearing you'd have a right, yes, if you 

were objecting to something to get the data and be 

told by the post office why your data wasn't 

sufficient enough upon which for them to do a model to 

bring to the PRC the way the other Company A did, but 

that's not speaking as an administrator. That's 

speaking my own personal opinion. 

COMMISSIONER HAMMOND: Okay. All right. 

That's all my questions, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Commissioner Covington? 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Good morning, 

Witness Posch. 

THE WITNESS: Good morning, Commissioner. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: First of all, I 

wanted to follow up on the question that Commissioner 

Hammond just posed to you. 

On behalf of I would say PostCom, the DMA 

and the Parcel Shippers Association, I would consider 

you all to be in my terms pretty much heavy hitters in 

the postal arena. Can you clarify? Weren't you or 

your group not the least bit concerned about Capital 

One's lack of historical volume? 

THE WITNESS: I'm not sure I can speak on 

that, I mean, certainly as a group. I mean, can I 
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speak on that? I’m not sure if that’s within the 

bounds of what I was asked to talk about. I mean, I 

was only asked to speak on why the industry supports 

NSAs and everything, but not on particulars. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Which means 

that you couldn’t answer my second question. Did you 

or did anyone in your consortium look at or consider 

the physical and electronic information on Capital 

One‘s UAA mail? 

THE WITNESS: I definitely couldn’t, no. 

Sorry. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Let me ask 

another question, which I figure you’re not going to 

be able to answer. 

NSAs have been successfully employed in 

other regulated industries. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Now, you should be 

able to answer that. 

THE WITNESS: I believe they have, yes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Now, do you 

or does your group that you‘re representing here today 

have any additional idea? 

It doesn‘t have to be particularly Capital 

One, or it doesn’t necessarily have to be a negotiated 
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service agreement and/or niche classification, but do 

you have any additional idea how something distinct 

like this for operational could be a good relationship 

with any company that wanted to do something with the 

United States Postal Service? 

THE WITNESS: Do you mean a relationship 

with the post office that was client related that 

wasn’t a legal NSA? 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Right. 

THE WITNESS: I ’ m  not sure if the post 

office is permitted to do any other client related 

things. I mean, even the NSA is still unchartered 

territory. I’m not sure we could go to Mr. McBride or 

someone and say we would like to do the following 

because they’re not free to negotiate like Bookspan 

could negotiate with Donnelly or another company like 

that. 

I think the NSA format is something we‘ve 

been trying because at least in my mind it’s the only 

way we could approach the post office legally at this 

time. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. At this 

time . 

THE WITNESS: I know there are suggestions 

of a proposal to the Presidential Commission. I‘ve 
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read some of that testimony about giving the post 

office greater flexibility with clients and all that, 

but again I'm not an expert on all of this. 

I'm not aware of any other way we could 

approach the post office as Bookspan and say we've got 

the following good ideas, and if you agree with us 

could we do this outside of your supervision on the 

Postal Rate Commission and a formal structure like the 

NSA . 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Based on your 

expertise and your knowledge of postal regulations, 

and I would assume particularly because of your work 

at Bookspan you are familiar with discounts? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Discounts that the 

Postal Service offers. 

A hypothetical question. If the Postal Rate 

Commission gives approval as far as this 

classification request is concerned, do you think 

Capital One would be able to actually reduce postal 

costs? 

THE WITNESS: Not on the specifics, but on 

anecdotal literature. The post office is strongly 

supporting this deal. We strongly support the help of 

the post office. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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They believe for a variety of reasons, both 

cost reasons for knowledge reasons and also for 

precedent reasons, I believe. I can’t speak for the 

post office in that respect, but, yes, it would help 

the whole mailing industry. 

COMMISSIONER COVINGTON: Okay. Thanks, 

Witness Posch. 

That’s all I have, Mr. Chairman. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Commissioner. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Commissioner 

Covington. 

Mr. Volner, would you like some time with 

your witness? 

MR. VOLNER: Mr. Chairman, there will be no 

redirect. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: No redirect. All right. 

Mr. Posch, that completes your testimony 

here today. We appreciate your contribution to the 

record, and we thank you for being with us. You‘re 

now excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thanks for the courtesies. 

Thank you, sir. 

(Witness excused. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Koetting, would you 

introduce our next witness this morning? 
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MR. KOETTING: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The 

Postal Service calls its next witness. Dr. Kelly 

Eakin. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Dr. Eakin, would you raise 

your right hand, please? 

Whereupon, 

B. KELLY EAKIN 

having been duly sworn, was called as a 

rebuttal witness and was examined and testified in 

rebuttal as follows: 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Koetting? 

(The document referred to was 

marked for identification as 

Exhibit No. USPS-RT-2.) 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Could you please state your full name and 

position for the record? 

A My name is Brian Kelly Eakin, and I am a 

vice president of Christiansen Associates in Madison, 

Wisconsin. 

Q Dr. Eakin, I've handed you a copy of a 

document entitled Rebuttal Testimony of B. Kelly Eakin 

on behalf of the United States Postal Service, which 

has been labeled as USPS-RT-2. Are you familiar with 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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this document? 

A Yes. This is testimony that I prepared. 

Q Are there any library references or work 

papers associated with this document? 

A No, there are not. 

Q Do you have any changes that you would like 

to make in the testimony today? 

A Yes. I have two minor corrections that I 

would like to - -  

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Dr. Eakin, would you push 

the mike up and speak a little more directly into it? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I have two minor 

corrections. They both occur on page 15. On page 15, 

line 19, the number 12.8 percent should be 13.28 

percent, and on line 23 the number $307,000 should be 

$298,000. 

BY MR. KOETTING: 

Q Are those two changes reflected in the copy 

of the testimony that you have? 

A Yes, they are. 

Q And with those changes, if you were to 

testify orally today would this be your testimony? 

A Yes, it would be. 

MR. KOETTING: Mr. Chairman, the Postal 

Service has two copies of the rebuttal testimony of B. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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Kelly Eakin on behalf of the United States Postal 

Service designated as USPS-RT-2 and request that they 

be admitted into evidence in this proceeding. 

THE WITNESS: Without objection. I will 

direct counsel to provide the reporter with t w o  copies 

of the corrected rebuttal testimony of E. Kelly Eakin. 

That testimony is received into evidence and should be 

transcribed. 

(The document referred to, 

previously identified as 

Exhibit No. USPS-RT-2, was 

received in evidence.) 

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

/ /  

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 



2 0 6 3  
USPS-RT-2 

BEFORE THE 
POST.AL RATE CO!vI.LIISSION 

WASHlhGTON. DC' 20208-0OOl 

EXPERIMENTAL CHANGES TO 
IMPLEMENT CAPITAL ONE S S A  

REBUTTAL TESTIMONY 
OF 

B. KELLY EAKIN 
ON BEHALF OF 

UNITED s~rI-\TEs POST.-\L SERVICE 

February 25. 1003 



2 0 6 4  

USPS-RT-2 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 

AUTOBIOC.RA1'HIC.AL SKETCH .......................................... ..................... I 

1. PURPOSE OF TESTIMONY ......................................................... 

11. THE ECONOMICS OF THE CAPITAL ONE NSA ........................ 

l l . A .  
11.8. 

Summary ofthe NSA Terms .......................................... 
'I'he Capital One NSA Incorporates Efficiency Feature 
Correct lnccntives for Increased Use o f  First-Class Mail ........................... 3 

111. THI~OIIETICAL ,ANI) EM1'IKIC.AL ISSUES ............................ .............. h 

Ill./\. The  Limited Relevance of Pareto Improvements and Pareto Optitnality ... 6 

I l l . ( ' . i .  E.vrimu/ion o/rhe Direcr Impucrs ...... ....................... IO 
111. ('. ii. D I . S C ~ . S . ~ I ~ I I I  i ( / rhe Seconduri. Inipucrs ..................................... I I 

Ill. (~'.  I Y .  Effect ~ ~ / , S ~ ~ c t ~ n u ' u r ~ ~  1mpucr.s on the C'onrr~hz~/~on E.sriniutc . . . .  I O  
Assessincnt ot the Alternati\e Put  Forth by OCA Witness C a l l o n  .......... li) 

111.8. .................... 7 
1II.C. Quantifbing the Financial Impacts of  the Capital One KS.4 ...................... X 

T h e  R e h a n c e  (11 Interdependent Demands ............... 

111,c'.iii 1~3irnurion of /he  Secondurj, 1npxt.s ...................................... I4 

I1I.D. 

1V. ESI'EKIENCES FROhl OTHER REGLLATEL) INDUSTRIES ..................... 2 0  

................ ? I  1V.A. Pricing Structures in Other Regulated Industries .......... 
1L1. i .  Examples q/.Von-Linear Pricing ..................................... 
1K.1. I ; .  Examples of Oprional Turiffs .................................... 74 
11,'..4. iii. Examples i!f;Vego~ia/ed Cvntrucrs ....................... 

l\'.8. The Regulatory Experience in Other Industries ..................... 

0BSERV.ATIONS Oiv THE CAPITAL ONE NSA ......................... V. 
Figures 1 A  and 1B ............................................................ ............................... 1 J 

........................................... -3 J 

38 

................................................... 

Appendix 1: Curriculum Vita .............. ............................................ 



2065 

USPS-RT-2 

I 

I O  

I I  

17 

13 

I 4  

I S  

16 

17 

I S  

AUTOBIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH 

My name is B. Kelly Eakin and 1 am a Vice President at Christensen Asoc ia tes .  

I received a H . A  degree in history from the IJniverstt) ofTexas at Austin in 1978 and a 

1’li.D degree i n  cconotnics from the Univcrsit! olYor th Carolina at Chapel I H i l l  in 19x6. 

My areas of economic expertise are in the resulation and organization of industry. the 

theory of production and cost. environmental economics. health economics and applied 

microeconomics in general. I have worked at Clirt\icnscn Associates since IW4 .  \\here I 

have been primarily involved iti economic istics lacing the energy sector. panicul, ‘ir I_ \  he 

electricity industry. I’rior to joining Christensen hsociates.  I \ior!ied as an cconotnist 

liir the Economic Research Service ofthe L S .  Department o t  Agriculture from 1992 ~ 

1094. where I developed espcrtisc in en\irontnental cconoinics. Frcm 19x5 ~ iOO2. I 

was an Assistant Professor of.Economics at the LlniLersitb of Oregon. In this cqxicity I 

taught graduate and undergraduate courses in microeconomics. production economics. 

industrial organization. regulation of industr). and health economics. I also \\as a c t i t c  i n  

the direction of research by graduate students in the Department of Economics and the 

Collese o f  Business. I have published severd scholarly articles in refereed academic 

journals and i n  electricity trade journals. I ha\ e co-edited two hooks 011 pricing issues in 

the electricity industry. My curriculum vita is attached as Appendix I .  

I  
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I. PURPOSE OF TESTIMONY 

I have been retained by the Postal Service to address economic issues raised. 

primarily hy Professor l'anzar (.lCl'-'l-l. Tr. 811 571 - 1  790). in the proceedings concerning 

the negotiatcd scrvice agreement with Capital Otic Services. Inc. (henceforth called the 

Capital One NSA or simply NSA).  M y  testimon! has four remaining sections. Section II 

deals N ith the economics of the Capital One NS;l. Scctiun I l l  addresses theoretical 

issues atid empirical questions that h a w  arisen in these proceedings. Section I\' 

discusses similar pricing arrangements and regulator! cxperienccs in other regulated 

industries. Section V summarizes tny observations about the Capital One NS;\ in the 

conicit of regulation and competition. 

II. THE ECONOMICS OF THE CAPITAL ONE NSA 

I n  this section of m y  testimony. I present my understanding of tlie Capital One 

NSA and the Postal Service's ohjectiws in negotiating this agreement. I a lso comment 

on thc cconomic structure of the NSA and assess how effective i t  w i l l  likel! he in 

;ichieving the Postal Service's objectives. I discuss hon the Capital One YSA ternis ;ire 

consistent \\ith Professor I'anzar's suggestion that NSAs should be an opponunit!, to 

iinproLe the Postal Servicc's economic efficiency (Tr. 8/1645). and state why I believe 

the Capital One NSA is in t l ie public interest. 

1I.A. Summary of the NSA Terms 

M y  understanding of the Capital One NSA primarily comes from in! reading of 

the proposed agreement and the direct testimonies of Postal Service Witnesses Plunkett 

( M P S 4 ' - 2 )  and Crutn (USPS-T-3). As I understand it, the Capital One NSA has two 
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tnain provisions. First. the agreement calls for Capital One to receive electronic 

tnotification about i t s  undeliverable FirstKIass Mai l  solicitations instead of phbsical 

return of'the pieces. Second, the agreement provides il declining block rate structure for 

Capital One's presorted First-Class Mail' volume beyond an annual threshold level. 

[ h e  tniain parxnetcrs o f  the declining hloch rille structure are the threshold level. 

t l ie block sizes. and t l ie block prices (ur discountsJ. I'he threshold i s  the greater of 1.225 

hil l iun pieces 01'First-Class Llail or 90 percent oltlic :i\erage volume o1'Capital One's 

presorted First-Class mailings Ibr FY2000. FY200 I. and FY2002. The current presorted 

First-class Mai l  rates would apply to a l l  pieces ofmail  up to the threshold. The declining 

block structure begins \\it11 a 3.1) cent per-piece d imiun t  on the l i rs t  block o f 5 0  ini l l ion 

pieces greater than t l ie  threshold of 1.225 bil l ion pic 

addirtonui 0.5 cent per piece discounts on additional blocks. The second and third hlo 

beyond the threshold are each sized at 50 inil l ion pieces of mail. The fourth. filth. and 

sixth hlocks are sized at 75 million pieces of mail. The seventh and final block. for a l l  

pieces of  inail heyond I .6 billion. receives a total discount of 6.0 cents per piece. If the 

tlireshold i s  greatcr than 1.225 bil l ion pieces. then the current rates apply to al l  pieces up 

LO tlic threshold. and additional pieces wil l  he priced according to the discount schedule 

described above (i.e.. the threshold has changed. but the other block boundaries remain 

the same). 

. followed hy a series of 

M y  understanding i s  that the Postal Service's objectives in this NS.4 are to 

increase net revenues (i.e.. contribution) and to retain and increase Capital One's First- 

' l l n less  otherwise noted, all references to Capital One's First-class .Mail refer to First-class Mail 
catesories covered by the NSA. 

L 
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Class Mail volume, with an increase in net revenues leading to a reduction in the overall 

burden on postal ratepayers. (IJSPS-T-2. p. 1 )  

11.6. 

Correct Incentives for Increased Use of First-class Mail 

The Capital One NSA Incorporates Efficiency Features and Provides 

The Capital One NSA is economically sound. The NSA implements a 

customized product that preserves the benefits Capital One recei\es froin using presorted 

First-Class Mai l .  while the Postal Service avoids the cmts o f a  bundled attrihutc (phbsical 

retut-n 01' pieces that are undeliverable-as-addressed) 11131 apparentl) pro\ ides C:apital One 

little or no value. The NSA also represents an ~ificienc)-improvin~ application 01'3 non- 

linear pricing structure. 

The opportunity for efficiency with declining block rates comes  froin the ahilit! 

to move inarginal prices in the direction of marginal costs. With a uniform wil% 3s 

exemplified by existins postal rate schedules. the total contribution IO thc reco\ erk (11 

"fixed" (or institutional) costs from any given mailer is achieved b? including a markup 

over marginal cost within the uniform price paid for each unit by that mailer 121s \ \ e l l  as 

all otlier mailers). At any given volume level for that mailer. [lie total contribution is 

simply the sum of the uni t  contribution for each piece mailed. In theory. at h s 1 .  it \rould 

be possible to receive that same amount of total contribution as a lump sum p a p e n t  

from the mailer. and then charge the marginal rate on each uni t  mailed equal to the 

marginal cost. Such an arrangement would b,: expected to increase efticiency. because 

the mailer would be expected to generate volumes up to the level where the inarginal 

value to the mailer of the last piece equals the marginal cost to the Postal Service of 

providing that unit of service. In contrast. under the uniform tariff. the mailer equates 
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marginal value of the  last piece with the marginal cost o f t h a t  ut i i tp iu .~  the markup for 

contribution. which normally would lead to inefficientl!. IOU m a i l  i olumes. 

In a declining hlock mtc  structure. there i s  tic lump sum pa) tnent. But the total  

contribution zcncrated from the units consumed h! the tnai ler belo\\ the threshold at 

\\hich the h e r  rates stan can play the m n e  role as 3 lump sum pahinent \\auld in the 

above lh>ptithctical rate structure. If the tlirc\liold i s  \e t  exactl) at the same g i \en \olume 

f ioni  1% liich cxpected kital contributicin has heeri calculrltcd tinder the status 4110. the 

marginal rat? beyond that ciiuld be drcippcd :ill t l ie  \\a! IO marsinal cost. and the ckpcctcd 

result (in efiicicnc) \vould he t l ie  same 3s under the lump win pa! tnent structure 

hypothesized above. 

Iftlie threshold for declining hlock rate\ ncrc  t u  q u a l  or exceed Capital One's  

"beiorc rates" volume (i.c.. that ihould lia\,e hecn inailed in the absence oi'tlic. NS,\). tlie 

contributicin under the NSA from units helo\\ t l ic baseline (before rates) \olunie cquals 

the total contribution expected in the absence of the N S A  In t l ie NSA.  the  thrcshold 

volume i s  less than the before rates volume. s o  the contribution from units belo\\ the  

baseline i s  less than the contribution on those bolumes in the absence o f the  NSA by an  

amount called the "discount leakage" by U'itness Crurn. I 4 o ~ h e v e r .  ihi5 i s  nut the (inl! 

source o f  contribution in the YSA. \Vhile the rates in the declining blocks under tlir 

Capital One NSA mave in the direction of marginal costs. they are s t i l l  materially above 

the l eve l  of marginal costs estimated by Witness Crum. Therefore. in contrast to the case 

fillere the marginal rate equals marginal cost. additional contribution would be generated 

by units above the threshold in the Capital One NSA. Moreover, it i s  i n y  understanding 

4 
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that the expected ireturn cost savings from the Capital One USA cxceed tlie estimated 

discount Ic:ik;iy under Capital One's original volume forecast. 

'Tlic " S A  provides the correct incentibes to retain Capital One's I-irst-Class Mail 

\ulutnc. And l i i r  Capital One  to  increase its usage b! reducing Capital One's marginal 

price ldl~irst-(~'lass M a i l  relorwe to other forms oisoIicitation. Thus, Capital One \\ill 

h a \ e  iticenti\es to increase its use of First-CIas M a i l  for solicitation and to defer any 

s\\ itch to electronic prcscntation of customer bills. In addititin t o  providing the proper 

incctiti\es. (he XSA creates an o\er~11 elficicnc!, gain b) reducing the gap between the 

inargiiial price a n d  the marginal cost of Capital One's First-Class Mail while increasing 

the expected contributim fioin Capital One as compared to the existing uniform rate 

structiirc. 11 is in that scnse that the NS.4 represents an eilicicnc! -improving application 

o f a  ion-linear pricing structure. That is. more social value results from the NSA. 

The Capital Onc NSA is in the public interest because the agreement creates \aIuc 

that is \hared \\idel) across groups of postal customers. The most significant source of 

\ d u o  is the cobt-reducing substitution of electronic notification for physical return o f  

Capital One's undeliverable-as-addressed pieces. The otlier significant source of value 

comes froin tlie inore efticient pricing structure. Thus. following Professor Panrar's 

guidancc to "look at the whole package" (-Ir. Sil685). the Capital One USA has a 

positi\e expected contribution. The value created is shared bctween Capital One and the 

Postal Service. Because the Postal Service operates on a break-even basis, its gains are 

shared b y  a11 postal customers. (See also JCP-.f-I p. 5 .  Tr. 8ilSXO.) 

5 
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111. THEORETICAL AND EMPIRICAL ISSUES 

In this section of my testimony. I address several theoretical issues raised in this 

proceeding. A l s o .  consistent with the Postal Kate Cummission's questioning of other 

Witnesses. I 11-4 to inove from the theoretical to the empirical. I idcntil'y thc re/e\'ant 

parameters needed to assess the financial impacts 01' the USA. and. by a synthesis of the 

evidence already presented in this proceeding. I dc\c lop  reasonable empirical hounds I l>r  

the secondar! or indirect impacts. Finally. in thih x c t i ( m .  I ci i inmcnt hrietly on the 

alternativc proposal put l ivth by OCA Witness Calk)\\ 

1II.A. The Limited R e l e v a n c e  of Pareto Improvements and Pareto 

O p t i m a l i t y  

The concepts of Pareto improvements and Parcto optimalit). have l i t t le  direct 

relevance to the consideration o f the  Capital One NS.4 (or with other NSAs. fnr that 

matter). 'To constitute a Pareto improvement. a change in the Postal S e n  ice's rate 

structure must henetit at least one party and harm no one else. Professor Panrar 

concluded in his cross-examination that making a Pareto improvement i s  a "really 

extraordinary achie\,ement in economic policy setting" (Tr. 811736). I \rould venture to 

say it would he an impossible achiebemcnt. With nunierous interrelated parties. 

includins the Postal Service's customers and competitors. any change in the Postal 

Service's rate structure w i l l  adversely impact at least one party and thus not he a Pareto 

improvement. Making Pareto improvement a criterion for changing pricing structures 

would literally paralyze the Postal Service with respect to price changes. Thus, these 

concepts are not relevant to consideration of the Capital One NSA because. in pragmatic 

terms. they are unattainable criteria. A more appropriate criterion. as Professor Panzar 

6 
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I noted in l i i s  oral testimony (Tr. X11763-1765). i s  whether the NSA nil1 generate ;I net 

surpluh that can broadly henelit mailcrs. 

111.8. The R e l e v a n c e  of I n t e r d e p e n d e n t  D e m a n d s  

111 I’rolkssor 1)anxar‘s direct testimony. he raised market demand interdependence 

as a theoretical concern for evaluatins the desirahilit! of NSAs. f4e focuses o n  the fact 

that the demand curt cs faced by Capital One and each 01‘ i t s  competitors for their 

rcspecli\ e fin31 products cannot he assumed to  he indcpendcnt. Conscquently. the 

derived demands by cach o f t h e x  lirms fur postal her\ ices would n o t  gener;tll> he 

indcpendcnt. 

The interdependence nf the  demands amon2  Capital One and i t s  competitors 

implies ;i potential indirect financial revenue impact 10 the I’ostal S e n  ice lioin 

implenientin2 the Capital One N S A .  In  his written testimony Professor P a n i x  described 

a situation in which. because o f  demand interdependence. the Capital One NS.4 would 

l e d  to a dccrease in mail w lumes from direct competitors of Capital Otle and th;~t this 

~ v o u l d  reduce the direct net revenue gain from the NSA. other things equal (.ICP-T-I pp. 

15- 16. Tr. S/I 590- I 5 9  1 ). Ilo\\ever. Professor Panzar has also r e c o y i r e d  the advertising 

inattire o t  solicitation m a i l  to Capital One and i t s  competitors. and concluded that i t  \\auld 

he plausible that both Capital One and its competitors could consume more postal 

services as a result o t the Capital One NSA (Tr. 811788-1789). In  either case. the 

interdependency o f  the demands between Capital One and its competitors produces only 

:i secondary or indirect financial impact. However. the net indirect effects may increase 

the net  [revenue generated by the NSA. not just reduce it  

7 
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Interdependent demands also exist among different postal services ( e . ~ . .  First- 

Class Mail and Standard Mail)? between alternative marketing media (e.%.. postal 

services. tclcmarketiny. other print media. intcrnet). and between alternative deli\ery 

servicus (c.g.. postal s en  ices. UPS. F e d b ) .  These interdependent demands have 

received Icsb discussion in this proceeding. but I believe they 3re the tnore relwant in 

evaluating the Capital One NSA. 

Currently. inail \oIutnes. a n d  in particular high-contribution First-Class Mai l  

volumes. arc under increasing coinpetition from alternati\ e mecaging  media. espcciall> 

froin electronic media such as the Internet. Other more traditional inessaying media. 

including television advertising. are also suhsritutes for  credit card sirlicitation mail. 

Similarly. some portions of the First-('lass mailstream. including credit card solicitations 

face internal competition from the lo\ver-cotltribution Standard Mai l .  Consequentl!. the 

Postal Service's central task o f  revenue rnanagcment requires consideration i l l  t l lese 

interdependent demands v, hen pricing initiati\es such as NSAs are contemplated. T h e  

Capital One NSA recognizes the existence o f  these interdependencies. and C W 3 l L ' S  the 

opportunit! to respond to them appropriately. The Capital One NSA makes First-class 

Mai l  pricing tnore competitive to Capital One while actually increasing the contribution 

received from this customer. 

8 



2 0 7 4  

IJSPS-RT-2 

I1I.C. Quantifying the Financial Impacts of the Capital One NSA 

I now address the question "linder what conditions would the Capital One NSA 

result in a net revenue gain to the Postal Service?" To answer this question. i t  i s  usef'ul to 

decompose the linancial impact o f the Capital Onc NSA. There are l i \ e  identifiable 

financial impacts from the Capital One NSA. These impacts are illustrated in Figures 13 

and I b. Figure l a  represents three direct financial impacts o f the  Capital One NSA on 

the Postal Service. 1% hich Postal Service \Vitness Crum identilies and anal!zes ( I  ,'Sf'S-.T- 

3). In this figure. P represents the average First-Class M a i l  rate ni thout the NS.4. I" 

represents the NSA discounted rate appl! ing to volume greater than the threshold 

quantity. C is  the a\erage variable cost (and also the marginal cost) ofC:ipital One'> 

First-Class Ma i l  without the NS.4 and C'  i s  the a e r a g e  variable w \ t  (and also tlic 

marginal cost) of  Capital One's First-class Mail under the h S A .  The threslioid \oIuinc 

where the declining block rates start i s  qr. Capital One's "before rates" or baseline 

volume is 40. arid q N  is Capital One's "after rates" volume. 

Area 1 represents lost contribution that occurs if the threshold quantity where 

declining block rates start i s  set below the baseline volume level Capital One w i u l d  have 

mailed in the absence of the NSA. Postal Service Witness Crum has labeled this 

"discount leakage." Note that the Area 1 lost contribution i s  zero ii 'the thi-eshold i s  

abow the Capital One's baseline volume. Area 2 represents the cost savings resulting 

from replacing costly physical returns with l e x  costly electronic information. Witness 

Cruin has labeled this "ACS Return Cost Savings." Area 3 represents the incremental 

contribution that results from the increase in Capital One's mail ing volume induced by 

the declining block price structure. Witness Crum calls this "Increased Contribution 
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One \build mail under the NSA (qs). The NSA specifies the discounted prices and the 

boundary quantities. The baseline quantity needs to be estimated. hut may not require 

iiiakins assumpticins about e last ic i t ies .  The "alter rates" quantity q N  also necds to he 

estimated. nh ich  can he done by combining an assumption about Capital One's price 

elasticity ofdemand for First-Class Mai l  with data o r  P. P', and qo. 

Areas I. 2. 3nd 3 are estimated in Witness C'rum's testiinon) (LSPS-T-3 at 1-6).  

Those estimates are: Discount Ixahage (,Area I )  = 56.7 mi l l ion:  Cost S a v i n g  (Area 1) = 

$13.1 inillion; and Direct liicreascd Contribution (?\rea 3 )  =$ I  .8 mill ion. I t  i s  f rom these 

estimates that the Postal Service arrives at i t s  estimated $8.2 in i l l ion increase in 

contribution resulting from the Capital One NSA (LSPS-T-2 p. 5 .  USI'S-T-3 p. 6 ) .  

111.C.ii. Discussion of the Secondary Impacts 

\ \ ' i tnus  Crum's estimate o f  total contribution gain implicit ly assumes ;I zerc 

value for the secondary impacts represented by .Area 3 and Area 5 .  A s  discussed in t h i s  

section. such an assumption is  a reasonable one to make 

Calculating point estimates for these secondary impacts i s  problematic. but 

plausible hounds can he estimated. In  attempting to place reasonable hounds on the 

sccondar! impacts. i t  i s  useful to distinguish between "customer mail" scnt by credit card 

companies and "solicitation tnail."2 Customer mail refers to business correspondence 

with an existing customer (e.g., monthly statements) and as such could he described as 

"production" inputs. Solicitation mail refers to [marketing mail dcsiyned to secure new 

accounts (e.g.. in\  itations/applications sent out). I believe that secondary leakage (Area 

This distinction was also made by Witness Elliott in his calculation of volume zrowth resulting from the 
NSA See Tr. 21205 and Tr. 2/21?, 

I 1  
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3 )  mainly invnlves customer mail, nhi le secondary contribution (Area 5) mainly involves 

solicitation mail. 

The secondary leakage described hy Professor l'anzar occurs \I hen the decrease in 

inarginal mailing costs to Capital One leads to a rcduction in the final market price fur 

credit services (JCP-T-I pp. 14-19, Tr. X/ISX9-44). Such 3 price drop would normally 

increase the net quantity demanded of credit services. atid conscquentlq increase the net 

quatitit) demanded of postal services. assuming p(rsta1 services are a "normal" input. 

Ho\\ever. the net increase \+auld involve a sh i f t  o f c i ~ s t ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ e r s  tu Capital One products 

from Capital One competitors. Because the underlying cause of'the secondar) I d a g e  

(Area 4) is the shift in customers. I expect i t  nou ld  mainly involve custumer ma i l .  

Secondary contributklll (.4rca 5). in contrast. \\auld arise through the strategic 

response of' Capital One's competitors to at1 increase in Capital One's advertising. 

Industrial economics theory suggests that Capital One's increasing solicitatiun ma i l  (or 

advertising) is likely to induce competitors to respond with similar increases o f  their t ~ n  

(Tr. 8/1751-1755 and Tr. 811787-1789). Thus. secondarl contribution would mainly 

involve solicitatiun mail. as \vel1 as mail volumes resulting from the generation or ne\\ 

accounts by Capital One's cirmpetitors 

Neoclassical production theory te l l s  us that the extent ofsecondar! leakage 

depends 011 the production technologies used by Capital One and i t s  competitors in 

providing credit card services. the prices received by Capital One and by its competittrrs 

for credit card services. the prices paid by Capital One and its competitors for production 

inputs. and the extent o f  direct competition between Capital One and other firms in the 

market for credit card services. Much of the information needed to construct a point 

12 
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estimate i i f the  secondary leakage would be private information ofc'apital One's 

wmpetitors. However. i t  i s  possible to set bounds because under competitive 

assumptions. il complete ol'fset of Capital C h e ' s  ciistwner mai l  \olume increase i s  the 

l i i n i~ in?  "Morst case" of  the sccondary leakage. In :ictuality. the offset i s  likely to be less 

t l iat i  the increase in Capital One's I;irst-Class custonicr i i ia i l .  in part because Capital 

One's increased solicitation mail i s  likely to inducu \ome customers to obtain an 

additional credit card rather than merely s ~ i t c h i n g  crudit card companies. 

flit facturs that determine the sucondary ctintribution are also di f l icul t  to 

precisely quantify. They include the extent of  competition in the market for credit cards 

and the strategic dispositions ,~f Capital Onu and i t s  competitors. :\gain. some data 

needed to calculate secondar! contribution are not likely 10 be available (or proprietxy 

reasons. Detailed analysis of the forecasted inturdependent demands i s  unlikely to 

provide insights valuable enough to warrant the cos t  and delay generated by such 

:inalysis. 

The bad news i s  that calculating Area 4 and Area 5 i s  problematic. The sood 

ne\\s i s  that the secondary leakage and the secondar) contribution ef fects depicted in 

Figure I h tend to offset each other. Given the advertising nature of the  inail volumes in 

questiim. the declinc in some competitors' voluines in response lo any increase in 

w l ic iu t ion  mail by Capital One would likely be offset b> increased volume by other 

cornpctitors \vlio respond to Capital One's increased volumes with additional advertising 

mail o f the i r  own. Thus. these secondary effects are not l ikely to signiticantly affect the 

net tinanciai impact o f the  NSA negatively. The Postal Service has taken a pragmatic 

13 
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approach to evaluating the NSA by weighing the sum of .Area 1 against the sum of Area 2 

and Area 3 (implicit ly assigning the sum of Area 4 and Arca 5 a \ d u e  ofzero).  

///.C.iii. Estimation of the Secondary lrnpacts 

The Postal  Rate Commission and others iii this case have asked for guidance o n  

establishing hounds for thesc secondary efTects. (See.  for example. Tr. 811 760-1761 and 

Tr. 8/1773.) I !sing data put forth h! the Postal Sur\ ice and Capital One in this 

procceding (L~!SI'S-T-3. COS-.r-2), I am able to csuahlish such hounds for Area 4 and 

Area 5 .  In  doing so. I identify the Lariahles determining the results and the assumptions 

inade ahout the values ofthesc vrlriahles. 

<\rea 4 represents the secondarb leakage that could result from Capital One 

competitors reducing customer inail as the credit card industrb re-esrahlishes equilibrium 

after the NSA is implemented. Since customer ina i l  i s  business correspondence w i t h  

existins cust(imcrs. 1 assume the mail volumes at issue. for both Capital One and its 

competitors. are presorted First-class M a i l .  F~tflhermore. I assume that Capital One's 

competitors pay Capital One's averaxe rate for First-class Mail prescribed h) the existing 

uniform tariff. 

Witness Ell iott (COS-T-2. Exhibits 6 and 7. Tr. 2/21 1-212) offers two methods 

for estimating h> how tnuch Capital One will expand its First-class customer mail under 

the NSA. I n  one sccnario - the source of the 15.5 in i l l ion piece incremental after rates 

\ohme fbr Capital One - R'itness Elliott applies the -0.071 own-price elasticity for 

workshared First-Class Mail Io the baseline customer mail volume. resulting in an 

increase o f 7  mi l l ion pieces of customer mail (Tr. 2/21 1). In the alternative scenario, 

Witness Elliot assumes Capital One's pre-existing customer mai l  volumes are perfectly 

14 
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price inelastic. but that the -0.388 Standard Mai l  elasticity is applicrible to Capital One's 

f:irst-Class Mai l  solicitation volume. He then derives the increment of customer ina i l  hy 

estimating the new accounts generated by the additional so1icita~ions and pieces inailrd 

per account. resulting in an estimate o f  I .Y2 mill ion pieces ofadditional customer ina i l  

(Tr. 2/212). For purposes of establishing a "worst case sccnario" for the secondar) 

leahage, I am using the 7 mill ion piece estim:ite for the increase in Capital One's 

customer mail from the NSA. 

The largest possible offset under coinpetitikc tnarhet assumplions i s  an c u c t l )  

offsetting reduction o f  customer inai l  by Capital One's compctitors. If this were thc c:isu 

then the Postal Service would have secondar) leakage ofabout $ I  .I mi l l ion dollars :is 

Capital One's discounted First-class M a i l  displaccs i ts  competitors' undiscounted First- 

Class Mail.' The "best C ~ S K  scenario" for Area 1 i s  that the offset i s  essentially zcro. 

This could occur undcr a variety o f  imperfect compctilion situations. fur itistatice i l ' t l i e  

effect of the Capital One NSA on the price of credit card services \\as too trivial 10 

induce competitors' customers to switch to Capital One. In this case. thc secondary 

impact \i,ould be $0. The middle case i s  that there is  50 percent olfset. in i \hich case the 

rcsulting leakage would be about $550.000. I t  should be noted that in \ i ' i rness Elli(it 's 

method 1 ,  to generate 7 mill ion additional pieces o f  customer mail from 8.432 mil l ion 

additional solicitations would require a response rate of H p e r c e n t .  more than 20 times 

the industry average o f  0.6 percent used in Witness Ell iot's alternative method. Thus. 

even in the full offset case. 1 would expect the secondary leakage to be well below the 

$ I  . I  in i l l ion figure. Using the 1.92 mill ion piece alternative estimate. for instance. the 

secondary leakage under the worst case full offset scenario is only $-. 

13,&7 
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i if 'the credit card industry. This effect w i l l  normally he positi\e iind will tend to be larger 

to the estcnt Capital One and somc o f  i ts competitors arc larsc enough to take each 

othcr 's acticins into account. For example, a=O implies no interactions. (x=I implies a 

matching ad\  crtising response by competitors. and ix:,.l implies a inure-than-matching 

response as nould occur in an adwrtising "war." 

The p pardmeter wi l l  be positive if' mail i s  ;I 'mirtnal" advertising input-i.e.. if 

the total  ;imciunt oi';idvcrtising increases. mail ad\ enisins will incrcasc to s o m e  extent. 

Just as Capital O n e  has choices in the ad\enising media i t  [nay employ to solicit new 

customers. c:iiiiipetittirs :iIso lia\c Inany aIternati\e advertising media to choose among in 

responding to  increased solicit:ition mailing by Capital One. Thus. p = 0 implies no 

response in tlie form 0 1  increased solicitation mai l .  m d  u = I implies that the response i s  

entirely in the limn of mail. 

I :issunie that the average [margin on t h i s  ~ o l u i n e  is  12 cents (impl!,ing a blend 01' 

First-Class Mai l  and Standard Mail). A n  assumption about the price elast ic i ty o f  demand 

is  nceded to calculatr Aqs, in order to estimate the change in Capital One's solicitation 

\ i i l t i i ne  to \\hich competitors would he responding. .As was the case with the secondary 

leakage. 1 employ Dr.  Elliott's estimates to quantify Aq,. Two values have been put forth 

by Dr. Elliott. The "low" estimate i s  8.4 mi l l ion additional Capital One solicitations from 

Dr. Elliott's Exhibit 6 (Tr. 2/21 I ) .  and t l ie "high" estimate i s  51 .2 mil l ion additional 

Capital One solicitations from his Exhibit 7 (Tr. 2/21 2). I construct "\&orst case." "best 

case." cind "middle case" scenarios using each of Dr. Elliott's values o f  Aq,. 

The "worst case scenario" for secondary contribution (Area 5 )  is  for there to be no 

cimpct i tor  mail response ( a  = 0 and/or p=O) in which case Area 5 would equal $0 

17 
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independent of Capital One's increased solicitation volume. The "hest case scenario" l o r  

Area 5 assumes the high estimate for Capital One's solicitation mail  volume increase. and 

exact inatching ol'solicitation mail  by competitors ( a  = I and p=l) .  In this best case. 

Arca 5 would he $6.144 mill ion. 'The two iniddle cases assume a 50 percent match by 

competitors ( a  x p = 0 . 5 ) .  I n  the low volume "middlc c:ise" ,Area 5 w w l d  he $504.000. 

In the high volume "middle case" Area 5 u w l d  he ahout $3.  I mil l ion .  

i 

Combining the bounds and middle cases for Area 4 and Area 5 providc thc 

empirical hounds and middle cases for the secondar! cl.licts. which lhave heretotore (mi!. 

hccn presented ;IS thcoretical possibilities. Given the assumptions identified above. the 

lower hound i s  - $ I ,  I inil l ion Or the Area 4 and Area 5 secondary impacts representcd in 

Figure I b. The upper bound estimate lo r  the ,,\rea 4 and :\rea 5 impacts i s  about Sh .  I 

mi l l ion in additional contribution. The more realistic middle case cstimates are :ihout 

-$46.000 and $2.55 mill ion. Incorporating the worst and best case scenarios for the 

secondary impacts into the Postal Service estimates o f the  direct impacts creates a ranze 

of$7.1 million to $14.3 ini l l ion for the increase in total contribution rcsulting t i om the 

Capital One NSA. as summarized in Table I. 

The lower bound estimate for the secondary impact presented above i s  lairl) -well 

established as a worst case. To occur. it wrould require complete offset of competitors' 

First-Class custnmer mail. and also would require no competitive response to increased 

solicitation mai l  by Capital One. The values for the middle cases and the upper hound 

depend on demand elasticity estimates. as well  as values for m, a and p. The margin m 

I t  is  possible that an acceleration in a solicitation mail war could occur, in which the "best case scenario" 
would be one in which (I > I and p=l ,  This results in the secondaly contribution being even greater than 
that given in the case of a = I .  Given the difficulty in determining whether the credit card market 
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I and C'apital One's wluine response should he subject to measurement or econometric 

estimation in principle. h u t  it is unlikely that sufficient information \vould he available to 

cst i inate u and p. 

111.C.i~. Effect of Secondary lmpacts on the Contribution Estimate 

The "worst case" adjustment to account for secondary impacts would reduce tlie 

contribution yain I'rorn the Capital One NSA to ;ibout '57.1 million. .A more realistic 

"middlc case.' \r(iuId range from approximatel! ~ c r o  t o  ;I modest positive secondar! 

impact ( in  total contribution. Thus. the Postal Service's estimate ofS8.2 million of 

increased contribution can he i i e w d  as 3 rcasonablc middle case estimate. 

1II.D. Assessment of the Alternative Put Forth by OCA Witness Callow 

M y  understanding of Witness Cal lo\r 's  aIternati\e proposal is that it Ihas t \ r u  tii;iiti 

thrusts. First. i t  calls for tnaking the terms similar to those of the Capital One XS:4 

available to any presorted First-Class Mail customers approved by tl ie Postal Service (Tr.  

7/1?61 ). For the declining block rate structure proposed hy Witness C a l l o ~ .  the 

threshold Ie\eI \iould be based o n  the customer's volume or other publicly available data 

emplobed by t l ie Postal Service. and the discount block boundaries \\auld he scaled 

according to the threshold volume level. Second. Witness Cal low's  proposal hounds thc 

incremental volume that receives the discounted rate at I 5  percent of the threshold 

volume. 

The economic properties of Witness Callow's proposal are not as desirable as 

those ofrhe Capital One NSA. There is considerable financial risk in the broad offering 

of a n  optional tariff. Optional tariffs are subject to an .'adverse selection" problem that 

conditions would lead to this acceleration scenario, I have not considered it as the "best case scenario" in 
h i s  analysis. 
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has the potential o f  eroding revenues and harming other ratepayers (see Section IV.A.ii. 

below). Mailers with pre-existing plans to increase their volumes \vould ha\e the 

strongest incentives to obtain the declining hlock discuunts. hut those plans would 

usuall) he pribate in l~ rn ia t ion .  So. i t  i s  far from clear t iou the Postal Service ~ ~ o u l d  set 

the threshold values to a\o id  unnecessary revenue erosion without resorting to 

negotiation or private information. 

..\norher signilicant problcm \vil l i  Witness ( ' : i I l~ i \ \ ' s  proposed miff is  that. in 

bounding the number otpieces eligible for the block discounts. i t  establishes an 

increrr.sin,y hlock pricing structure beyond I 5  percent of the customer-specific threshold. 

This occurs because the tnar:inal discount ih lirst reduced. and eventually eliininatcd. as 

volumes increase heyond I 5  percent i i t the threshold (-Tr. 7 i l393) .  .Thus. once the 

maximum discount i s  reached under Witness Cdlo\v.s proposal. the marginal price 

revcrts to the uniform price. While t l ie volume increment at which these effects occur  i s  

large relative to t l ie  projected \olume increase for Capital One. it may not be the case for 

al l  mailers who tnight seek to take part in the rates proposed hy LVitness Callow. The 

discount l imit i s  undesirable lrom il pricing efficiency standpoint. as i t  undoes the 

tnaryina iticcnti\ 

t l ie difference hetueen price and marginal cost. 

for additional ina i l  volumes and the ef f ic ienq gains from reducins 

IV. EXPERIENCES FROM OTHER REGULATED INDUSTRIES 

In this section I draw on my knowledge of other regulated industries to provide 

examples of pricing structures similar to the Capital One NSA. I also provide insights 
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from the regulatory processes in these industries. including the p rapa t i sm of pilot or 

experimental programs when introducing a new pricing arrangemerlt. 

1V.A. Pricing Structures in Other Regulated Industries 

Other regulated (network) industries havc pricing structures similar to  the C'apital 

One NSA. The Capital One NSA actually embodies three related features that are 1i)und 

in pricinz arrangements in other industries. These features are the optional tarilf: the 

negotiated or specialized contrdct. and the application o r a  tion-linear pricing structure. 

'There are numerous pricing esamples frum c,ther regulated industrius vfcach oi'lhcse 

features. as bell as combinations of these features. Other regulated industries \I i th these 

types of pricing structures include electricity. local telephone service. \Later. and other 

utilities. 

These other regulated industries are similar to the I'osral Service in that ~ h c y  all 

havc a diverse [nix of customers (e.3.. residential. industrial. business. govcrnment) \ tho 

rely on their services. Also like the Postal Service. thebe industries a11 ha\c  nctwcirk 

features. a relatively high fixed cost structure (retlective in part ofthe network costs). 

relatively low marginal costs. and a histor) of average embedded cost pricing. 

C'unscquently. prices in these industries must be significantly greater than marginal costs 

(often by a lactor of 2 or inore) for lirms to breakeven financially. Furthermore. the 

s e n  ices in these industries have traditionally been standardized products that only 

recently are being considered in terms of the c x t  of the bundled attributes compared to 

the henetits perceived by the customers. Creating customized product bundles based on 

custoiner value. and pricing them with incentives to increase volume. benefits all 

customers. This is the spirit ofthe Capital One NSA. 

21 
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1V.A.i. Examples of Non-Linear Pricing 

Yun-linear pricing refers to a broad famill of pricing htructures in \vtiich the 

marginal pricc paid does not equal the average pricc paid. In contrast. uniform ( o r  l inear) 

pricing has a constant per-unit price. 

S c v e r ~ l  examples of non-linear pricing can be liiund in regulated and unregulated 

industries. M o s t  regulated utilities (clccrricit!. nater. local phone service) have a basic 

hi l l  structure that includes i i  cii.\r(mcr c,hur,yc i i i d  t i  i i .ui ,q~' c./iur,yc,. Ihe cwtoiner charge 

can offset some of the  o\erhead ;tnd reduce the per-unit markup ( i f  marginal cost required 

to break even. 

I I h k  priciii,q .\rriic'[ure.s I h \ e  been a commcin pricing structure in the  electricit! 

pricins iiidustr! thc last thirty or s o  !cars. \\'it11 declining block pricing. t l ic cust<mcr 

faces a series of price decreases on incremental usage. The desirdbility o f th is  structure i!, 

that gains can be obtained froin more efficient marginal pricing (i.e.. the marginal price ih 

closer to the marginal cost) \vhi le maintaining the ccillection of fixed costs l'airly across 

custoii iet-s. There l i a \ c  also been some instances of incriu.sing block pricing in clcctricit! 

and w;iter pricing. 'I'he rationales for this type o f  structure have been tu encourage 

conser\ation and to sh i f t  the collection of fixed cost contribution tu larger customers and 

away from smal l  residential customers. The disadvantaze of increasing block-pricing 

structures i s  that. lor the inost part. they result in more inefficient pricing (i.e.. they 

increase the difference between marginal price and marginal cost). I n  principle. the 

desired reallocation of fixed cost contributions can be achieved more et'liciently with 

pricing structures other than increasing block pricing. 

22 
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7w-pm rcol-lime pricing i s  il dynamic pricing structure in electricity that 

appeals to large industrial and commercial customers that ha \e  some flexibility in their 

usage patterns. As suggested by the name. with two-part rcal-time pricing the customor') 

bi l l  has t \ \o parts. First. the customer i s  hillod f'or Iiourly baseline usage at the standard 

tariff'. 'The baseline typically i s  the customer's one- to three-year historical average usage 

in ;I g i \en  hour. I'hc sccond part of the customer'> h i l l  i s  incremental or  decremental 

tisagc in eac l i  hour priced at an hourly "real-timc" price that c losel )  rellccts d ~ n a m i c  

hotid) marginal cos t .  l - l i e  custoincr's incrcinental usagr i s  billed at the real-time price. 

For decremental usage. the customer receives a per unit credit at the real-time price. 

Adders are t! pically included in tho real-time price fur incremental usage. thus  generating 

additiiinal contributi~>ti. 

tieorgia Power and Duke I'o\rer have the largest two-part real  time electricity 

pricing programs in the United States. and they are t l i e  programs with which I a m  most 

familiar. These programs liave three stronz similarities to the Capital One NSt2. First. 

they arc optional. Customers can always clioose to stay i r i th  the standard tar i f f ,  Second. 

the bn\cline load i s  customer-specitic and hilled out at the existing rate. T h i s  guarantees 

ekisting contribution i s  maintained. Third. the product i s  "unbundled" of  an attribute that 

costs iixrre than the value received by the customer. I n  t l ie case ofclectricity. the 

standard product is the commodity electricity along with price insurance (i.e.. the price is  

~uiirantecd). T\ro-part real-time pricing essentially unbundles the price insurance from 

the electricit! product. Those \\ho choose two-part real-time pricing would rather sel f -  

insure against price risk than pay the premium included in the standard tariff. 

23 
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The,/ixed hill. common in local telephone service and now being introduced to 

residential electricity and gas customers. i s  a l imiting case o f  nun-linear pricing. \Vith the 

fixed hill. there i s  a l l a t  fee and no per unit  charge. In  l i x a l  telephone service. the flat f'ee 

is t)picall) the same to everyone in a customer class (e.2.. residential). With :as and 

electricity service. the fixed hill is determined on a customer-specific basis. .The fixed 

bi l l  product includes a price premium [hat covers hoth the induced usage (sometimes 

called "mor31 hazard") and the usage uncertaint) (pritnariI> weather dri\en). T h e  

rationale for this product i s  to provide the customer v i t h  a himple product and insure 

thein against the hill impacts ofcstreme \\eather. The product somewhat disconnects the 

tnarginal usaxe decision trom marginal cost. h u t  the customer i s  i \ i l l i ng  to pa> tncirc than 

the actuarially-fair price for the convenience and hill ccrtaint). Thus. the introductioti LII 

this product i s  value creating. 

1V.A.ii. Examples of Optional Tariffs 

.As Professor Panzar concisely stated in l i i s  ~ r i t t e n  testimony. optional tariffs 

''aIlo\v customers to choose hetween an established tari f f  and an alternative outlay 

schedule" (JCP-T-I. p. 3 ) .  Optional tariffs are common in other regulated industries. 

'They I iave the appeal that the well-informed customer likely cannot be made worse o f f  if 

the ne\v tari f f  i s  voluntary. However. the flipside ofthe optional tar i f fcoin is  that 

"adverse selection" could lead to revenue erosion and ultimately harm other ratepayers 

who must make up the lost revenue. This is why it  i s  important to verify that the optional 

tar1 is indeed likely to increase net revenue. 

One example o f a n  optional tari f f  i s  the alternative bill plans commonly offered 

for local telephone service. One plan might have a low monthly charge (say $ 5 )  and a 
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per call charge (say 7.5 cents). The alternative plan might have a flat monthly charge 

(say $20). Given these pricing parameters. the customer who expects to avcrage less than 

200 cal ls per month would choosc thc pcr cal l  plan. ~vh i l e  the customer who expects to 

averaye inore t1i:in 200 calls per month would c t i o m c  the l l a t  fee plan 

Several other examples can be found i n  h e  electricity industry. Most ol'the 

innovative pricing programs in the electricity induhtr? are also voluntary or optional 

tariffs. Thcsc v o l u n t a ~  pricing programs include dec/i~7i/i,y h/ockpr/cin,q, /!nte-o/-dq>, 

pricin,q, rwo-por/ reiri-/ime prlciii,y, j k e d  h i / /  pricius prosrunis. and .specid ~ o I I I ~ ~ I L ' ~ . ~  

(analogous to NSAs) 

/V.A.iii. Examples of Negotiated Contracts 

Negotiated contracts h a w  become more commiin in the electricit) induhtry uvcr 

the past 1\10 decades. I am familiar with examples in Colorado, Florida. Georgia 

Missouri. and N e w  York.' I believe i t  \c ry  likely that they exist in man! more. i f  not 

most  states. 111 the Colorado examples. the special contracts are l i led with thc Public 

Service Commission, similar to the process underway with the Capital One NSA. In the 

examples from the other states. a special tar i f for  rider gives the uti l i ty the authorit! to 

engage in negotiating special contracts. Typically the details of the special contract are 

contidential. but sub.ject to regulatory oversight. In each case. eligibil i ty requirements are 

specilied and in some cases the objectives and contract criteria are made explicit. 

' The sprcialired contract tariffs and riders can be found at the following websites: Colorado (Xcel 
Energ? 1 http:l/ww\r.hceIener.vcoin:docsiculncoinm'psco elec entire tariffD3 01 24.pdf pp. 209-228; 
Florida (Gul f  Power.) http:/ '~w.soiitherncomDanv.comieulf~oweri~ricinel~dficis.pdf 
(Georgia Powcr) hnp://www,southeri iconipan~.coni i~apowrr~~ricin~l~pc-pd~section-e.pdf ( I  page); 
Missouri (Kansas City Power and Light)httn:!/www.kcpl.com/motariff.pdf pp. 99-103; and New York: 
I N i a p r a  hlohawk) ht~:'. 'www.dps.state.nv.usietsl~df/l004 207cl 990929 effectivcodf pp. 743-748. 

pp. I - 3 ;  Georgia 
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Customers eligible for special contracts tend to be non-residential customers and the 

customers with these special contracts typically are larger industrial enterprises. The 

contracts generally have had a definite or limited duration. 

In these special contracts, the objective o f t h c  customer i s  mainly to lower their 

average cost of'electricity. The primary objective o f t h e  uti l i ty i s  to maintain as much 

contribution as possible from the customer. The uti l i ty offers the special contract to 

respond to a customer's specific needs. and as a vehicle fhr responding to competitive 

pricing situations in the increasing11 competiti\e energ! sxvices market. .As with tlie 

NSA. contribution can be enhanced through increased usage and by reductions in the cost 

to serve the custoiner. .A secondary. j e t  significrmt. Iib.jecti\c of the utilit). and the 

regulator is  to retain t l ie customer because ot t l ie general regional economic benetits rhc 

customer provide 

businesses. Uccause of the contribution-maintaining characteristic. tv.o-part pricing 

structures ofien provide t l ie  framework for the contracting parties to pursue their 

objectives. A s  a result. many of the specialized con t rx t s  in the electricity industry 

involve t\\o-part pricing. 

ucli as employment and the ripple elfect from other support 

\Vhile the details o f thc  special clectricity contracts are typically confidential 

between the contracting parties. the contracts in the states mentioned have been subject to 

regulatory approval. Historically, retail electricity markets have been regulated and 

remaiii so in most states. Some states have open (competitive) retail markets with little or 

no regulatory oversight of' special contracts. However, the trend toward open retail 

inarkets has stalled i n  the last three years. So, regulators by and large s t i l l  scrutinize 
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negotiated contracts and optional tariffs in electricity. Likewise. specialized contracts for 

local telephone service remains subject to state regulation. 

1V.B. The Regulatory Experience in Other Industries 

State regulatory bodies face issues similar t~ those faced by the Postal Rate 

Commission in the Capital One NSA case. The state regulators of these other industries 

typically are concerned with both the economics and the lairness o f  new rates schcdulcs 

and specialized contrxts. Consequently. the) seek ans\\crs to the l l) l lo\%ing I) pes o f  

questions: 

a. What i s  the effect on the uti l i ty's net re\enue'! 

b.  What are the impacts on the utilit>'s other ratepajers'! 

c. What is  the justification for the proposed pricing schedule'? 

d. How does the proposed pricins schedule impact efficiency'? 

e. How does the proposed pricing schedule balance the need for pricing and 
product f lexibil i ty with the need for protecting the captive customer'! 

I believe several pragmatic lessons can be drawn from the regulatory experiences 

in these otlier industries. First. esrahiish rhe relewnr wf i rence cuse. The status quo 

might not he the relevant reference case. While a customer's historic usage providcs 311 

obvious focal point for a reference case. there are reasons why it might not represent \\hat 

would occur in the absence of the proposed pricing agreement. A customer might have a 

competitive alternative. In the case o f  electricity. this competitive alternatiLe can range 

from fuel-switching to self-generation to physical relocation o f  the plant to another 

service territory. Alternatively, the customer may have plans to expand or contract usage. 

even if no change in price structure i s  implemented. Uncertainty and asymmetric 

information rest at the core o f the  problem o f  the relevant reference case. Uncertainty 
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can be dealt with through scenario analysis. .4symmetric information. however. remains 

an inherent problem. for the customer may have incentives for not rcverding a l l  it knows 

in the negotiating process. Nevertheless. regulators do need to tnake some best guess 

ahout the rele\ant rcfcrcnce case. 

Second. conduc, .simple oimiiururivc irnpc'i Ic'.s/.s Li.sin,y rhc relevunr reference 

cnve. T h i s  involves calculating the various linancial impacts 0 1  introducing a neu pricing 

structure or implementing a special contract. Fcir lhc (':ipital One US?\. this \\auld 

i n \ o / \ e  quanti1)ing the areas identified in l igure l a  i \ \h ich the Postal SerLice has done) 

and I'isure I h. Some ofthe impacts (e.g.. .Area 4 atid .Arm 5 in Fizure I h )  [night be 

secondary and ditf icult to quantify. For these ainounts. educated assumpticins may have  

to suffice. 

.Third. e.sruhli.vl7 workuhle ciduut ion c ' r i l c ' r i o  :I likely tirst criterion. as suggchted 

by Prol'essor I'anrar (Tr. 811763-1 765) would he that total economic value increases. .2 

second screening criterion could be that no custoiner group he ad\ersel) al'l'ccted by inure 

than il certain amount. 

Finally. zi.w experimen/ul or ~ J I I O /  progr~in7.s. Therr w i l l  undouhtedly be a lack of 

precision and disagreements 011 the financial impacts oT:i new price structure. L'nder ;I 

pilot or experimental program. a seemingly beneficial program can advance. Lrhile 

additional relevant information can be collected and anallzed. There are three main 

benefits of-3 pilot program. One. i t  allows a beneficial program to be put into place in a 

timely imanner. Two. it provides a safeguard against making a big mistake. If the 

progain turns out to be unwise. i t  can be cancelled. And three. it provides a cost- 
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73  

effective method o f  obtaining market research ineasures that allow refinement of the 

program prior to making it permanent. 

During the pilot. the Postal Service should attempt to collect data relevant to 

quantifying the financial impacts illustrdted in Figures l a  and I b. Most important arc: 

securing historical data on Capital One's First-Class Mail and Standard Ma i l  voIumus and 

Capital One's percentage o f  returned First-class h l a i l  prior to the NSA: ineasuriny 

changes in Capital One's First-class Mail and Standard Mai l  volumes after the USA i s  

implcniented: measuring changes in Capital One's percentage of undeliverable I i rst-  

Class M a i l  after the YSA is  implemented. Additionally. to the estent possible. i t  \\auld 

be desirable t u  inonitor trends in solicivdtioii mail viilumcs by the credit card industr? as ;I 

whole. 

V. OBSERVATIONS ON THE CAPITAL ONE NSA 

I conclude my testimony by making five observations about the Capital One USA 

in the context of regulation and competition. 

I . The C'upirul One ;!'SA uppeurs 10 he in rile puhiic iiire,-e.sr. The Capital ( h c  

NSA creates value that can be shared widely across all postal customers. .A 

conservative. middle-of-the road estimate of the created value retained by the 

f'ostal Service is $8.2 million. While this i s  a seemingly modest amount. this 

represents about a 3 - 4 percent increase in the total contribution recei\ed 

from Capital One's First-class Ma i l  volume. The Postal Service's financial 

situation would be dramatically improved if t h i s  level o f  contribution increase 

could be achieved from all customers. 
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2 .  The Cupilal One .$'SA di.sp/uv.s holh pri)ducI imdl~r ice . f lc ,~ ih l / i /~ .  Product and 

price flexibility are quintessential attributes o f a  nimble business entity. The 

Capital One NSA creates a new product (First-class Mail with electronic 

notification in lieu of' return) and effectivcl> applies a non-linear pricing 

structure to inaintain and increase First-class Mail  volume. Product and price 

flexibility, subject to pragmatic regulatory uversight. are essential for the 

Postal Service to respond to the increasing competiti\e pressures it races. 

3 .  Other Po.s/ui .Service cus/onier.s iiw IiXeIi. ro wyue.s/ .siniilur .\.7:l.s. I t  seem> 

likely that other customers. especially competitors of' Capital One. \\ill request 

similar NSAs. This Vact done provides :I strong incentive for the Postal 

Service to be aggressive in pursuing increased contribution t'rnm the Capital 

One NSA. The Postal Service needs to he prepared for these requests. 

Requests for similar NSAs present the Postal Service \\ith additional \ d u e -  

creating opportunities in the public interest. If the Postal Service can 

negotiate increases in contribution similar to those implied by the Capital Onc 

NSA. then the Postal Service should be looking fornard to additional NSA 

requests. 

3 .  .\,S:ls und innowrive pricing srrucrures Lire imporrunr i n  regulurcd indu.srrie.s. 

Two key challenges facing a regulated industry arc obtaining the $reatest 

value from the industry's resources (i.e.. static efficiency), and. over time. 

increasing the value obtainable from those resources through process and 

product innovations (i.e., dynamic efficiency). The history of regulation 

shows that when regulation denies firms price and product flexibility. these 
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challenges are not met. the industry ultimately suffers o\eralI. and becomes 

severely handicapped against unregulated alternatives. I-lowever. by allowing 

customized service and innovative pricing. pragmatic regulation can hclp 

rcgulalcd industries replicate the desiriihle features of competition while 

protecting thc public interest. Pricing structures that get price closer to the 

marginal cost rcsult in stat ic efficiency. NSAs or specialized contracts 

pro\ idc a vehicle for both cost and product innovation. The Capital One YSA 

d isp lqs  a l l  tlirec ( i f  these desirable features-improved pricing efficiency. 

cost innovation. und product innovation. 

T17c C’upird One .\‘X 1 i . o ~ i ~ ~ ~ i r ~ ~ ~ . s ~ / i r ~ o ~ ~ r h / ~ ~  to .similar ~ir~ungeniet7/ .~ in orher 

I,7i/us/ries. A s  in other regulatcd industries. the Postal Service is  facing 

increasing competitive pressure from competitive alternatives. I n  these otlier 

industries. the objective often turns out to he how to minimize the loss of 

contribution and the negotiation process i s  one of concession. Ho\\e\ er. the 

Postal Srrvicr has turned the competitive challenge intc an opportunit! 

Because o f t h e  Capital One NSA. the Postal Service significantly increases the 

contribution received from one o f  its largest customers: that customer receives 

more total value from i ts use of the postal services. and that customer is more 

likely to retain and expand volume (and contribution). 

5 .  

In summary. the Capital One NSA creatively introduces a value-creatin= new 

product and effectively applies non-linear pricing. It has the potential of achieving the 

-1 oh,jecti~es of increasing net revenues. and maintaining and possibly increasing First-class 
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Mail  volume. The end result is greater efficiency so that Postal Service resources yield 
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Figure l a .  Analysis of NSA Effects on Capital One Contribution 
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Append ix  1. Curriculum Vitae 

B. Kelly Eakin 

RESUME 

January 2003 

Address: 

Laurits R. Christensen Associates. Inc. 
3610 Ijniversity Avenue. Suite 700 
Madison. WI 53705-2164 
Telephonc: 608.23 1.2266 
Fax: 608.231.1365 
Email: kelly(~LKCA.com 

Academic Backo,round: 

Ph.D.. University ofNorth C;lrolina at Chapel Hill. 1986. Economics 
Dissertation: Estimating Allocative Inefticicncy \vith a Noti-Minimum Cost l’unction: 
An  Application to U.S. Hospitals 
B.A.. University of Texas at Austin. 1978. History 

Positions Held: 

Vice President. Laurits R. Christensen Associates. Inc.. 1997-present 
Senior Economist. Laurits R. Christensen Associates. Inc.. 1993- I997 
Economist. U.S. Department of Agriculture. Washington. DC. 1092-1 993 
Assistant Professor. Department of Economics. University of Oregon. I985-19T 

Fields of Specialization: 

Microeconomics. Industrial Organization. Regulation. Environmental and Resource 
Economics. Health Economics 

I’rofessional Experience: 

I specialize in  the economic and financial aspects of competitive product pricing. I have 
experience with the organization and regulation of industry. and environmental 
economics. My major projects in the energy industry include the development of 
innovative pricing and service designs, assessment of customer price responsiveness and 
product choice, and analysis of competitive impacts of restructuring proposals. 
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Major Projects: 

Project Manager. Load Iksources and Customer Price Responsiveness Study ior the 
Public Utilities Cornmission of Texas 

Project Manager. comprehensive pricing strategy project for a retail energy provider i i i  3 

deregulating Canadian market. 

Project Manager, New strategies for electricity product development and wholesale 
pricing for a public power entity. 

Co-Author. ",A N e w  Strategic Direction in Retail Elcctricity Product Develcipment and 
Pricing ." 

Project Manager. Developing an analj.tical tool for refail producl design and pricing. 

Project Manager. Costing and pricing of ancillar) services 

Project Manager. Real Time Pricing at three major U.S. utilities 

Recent Conference Presentations and Workshops: 

Comiectin,q IVhokcsde and Retail Electric.i+ .lfucrrket.s. Conference Organizer 2nd Chair 
Electric Utilities Consultants. Denver, 2002. 

"Effective Demand Response." Electric Utility Consultants conference on Connecting 
Wholesale and Retail Markets. Denver August 1002. 

Retail Strategies that Cunnccr Wholesale und Retail .Lfurket, Workshop Organizer and 
Instructor. Electric Utility Consultants conference on Connecting \Vholesalc and lietail 
Markets. Denver August 2002. 

"What Do We Expect Electricity Markets to Achie\e?" Edison Electric Institute Market 
Design School. Madison. WI. July 2002. 

The Price Builder '.s Workshop, Developer. Coordinator. and Co-presenter of EPRl 
Workshop. December 2001. 

"Connecting Retail and Wholesale Electricity Markets," Edison Electric Institute 
Conference of Market Restructuring. Washington. DC, September 2000. 

Rerail Pricingfnr Competitive Power Markets The Fundamentals of Cinhundled Pricing 
(Course I ) .  and Designing Market-Based Refail Prices (Course 2). Course Developer 
and Co-presenter. lnfocast Conference. September 2000. 

The Ct7hundlin,y and Rcstrucruring ofE'lectriciQ Prices, Developer and Presenter of 
EPRl Workshop, July 2000. 
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"The Challenge of  Low Cost Power." presentation 31 EPRl International Energy Pricing 
Conference. Ju ly  2000. 

The Encr,g, Service Provider in u C ' i impe / i / i~  Reroil .\forkc/. Developer. Coordinator and 
Co-presenter of EPRI Workshop. M a y  2000. 

/ ' ( i . ~ / d  Scrvrce Rc,,yu/o/w,i, Rcform. Session OrganiLcr and Chair. .American Economic 
Association Meeting. January 2000. 

~-Uu.,ed PrIci17g und /he Product Mix . l f ( id~)/ ,  Dewloper. Coordinator and Co- 
presenter of EPRl  Workshop. October 1999. 

PrIc~i17,y,/or Rc,/ui/ .\furkc!/.s, Developer and Co-prehcnter of pre-conference \I orkshop, The 
Center for Ruhincss I ntell igencr Conferencc on /'ric,rii,y i'iiiwr Pi-iiduc,f.s und .Seri,ice.v. 
October l Y Y c L  

"Building ;I Retail Portfolio to Meet Diverse Custoiner Weeds." presentation at .The 
Ctntcr for  Business Intclliynce Conference on f'rrcrn,y /'owe,- f'roducrs und Scrriccc.. 
October 1994. 

"Strategic Pricing of Kctail Products in 3 Competitive Industry." prcscntation at 
.American Public I ' o ~ e r  Association (APPA) ,!lurnc.s.< tn7d F;nunciu/ l f b i  

September l9YY. 

Prici17,y 11 ReluI/ Product .Mix. Developer. Coordinator and Lead Presenter of EPRl 
Workshops. June and September 1997: February. March. June. and October 1998: :\pi1 
1994. 

"Risk Based Pricing: Creating Value by Sharing Risk." International Business 
C'ummunication Conference on Lkhundling Re/ui/ Rues .  Cambridge MA. September 
l99ti. 

"Creating a Profitable Product Mix." Electric IJtility Consultants E/cc/ric Lri/;ry Busine.s.s 
Eni%wiiiiietu ~ ' i i n f ~ r e n c e .  Denver June 1998. 

"l<etail Applications of the  Forward Price Curve." presentations at EPRl Forward Price 
Cur\ e h'orkshops. May and September 1997: February 1948. 

"Product Differentiation. Customer Segmentation and risk-Based Pricing." EPRl Power 
Markets and Resource Management. Muking Money in G7crgv .Murke/s. Houston, 
October 1997. 

"Products. Contracts and Profits," EPRl Power Markets and Resource Management, 
.-lchii,ving Success in Evo/ving Eledricirv ~Warkets. Indianapolis. 1996. 

"Fiirward Plus Spot. Alias Two-Part Real Timer Pricing." EPRl Power Markets and 
Resource Management. .4dvanced Murke!-Bused Produc/s Workshop: Constructing 
Idi.iinced Pricing Producrs. Atlanta. October 1996. 
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N e d  Time Pricing, Co-developer and Presenter of' EPRl Workshops. May and June 1995. 

Publications: 

"Demand Response and the FERC Standard Market Design NOPR." EnergyPulse. 
January 8. 2003 (with S. Braithwait). 

"Market Monitoring and Market Power Mitigation i n  FERC'S Proposed Standard Market 
Design." t~ner~yl'ul.re. December 30. 1007 ( ~ i t h  L Kirsch). 

7%e Koie ~~ fDerucmd  Ke,slion.sc in Elecrric Power .l/crker Devign, prepared for the Edison 
Electric Institute October 2002 (wi th  S. Braithwait). 

E m ~ ~ i ~ r ~ ~ , q i i ~ , q  Den7or7cl Purricfprr/ion in Tcxo.s P o w r  .l/(irkc~r.s. .A report to the Public 
LJtilities Commission o f l e x a s .  August 31. 2002 (with S. Braithmait and L.  Kirsch). 

Eleciriciry Pricin,y in 7 r m s i / i ~ n i .  A. Faruqui and K. Eakin. eds.. Kluwer Academic Press. 
Ainsterdain 2007. 

"Is Market Based Pricing a Form 01 Price Discrimination'?" in Elecrriciry /'riciyy in 
Tt-~imiiion. / \ .  Fartiqui and K. Eakin. eds.. Kluv.er ,Academic Press. Ainsterdam 2002 

"Bundlinx Value-Added and Commodity Services in Retail Electricity Markets." Ti7e 
Elecrricin, ./ourria/. December 7000. (with A.  Faruqui). 

"Summcr in San Diego: A Shock for Consumers. A n  Epiphany for Electricty." Pubiic 
L'ri1irie.s For/~i,yh//y.  September 15. 2000. (with A. Faruqui). 

 ricin^ in ('omn~~eritii~e Elecrriciy Murkers. K. Eakin and A. Faruqui. eds.. Kluwer 
.Academic Press. Amsterdam. 7000. 

.. , . ; I riLing Retail Electricity: Making Money Selling a Commodih."  i n  Pricing in 
( 'ot77pc/I~iw ElecrricirJ. .\furker.s. A. Faruqui and K. Eakin. eds.. Kluwer Academic Press. 
Ainswrdarn. 2000. 

"Mitigating Price Spikes in Wholesale Markets through Market-Based Pricing in Retail 
Markets." Tile E/ec/rici/y./ourna/. April 2000, (with D. Caves and A. Faruqui). 

"Environmental Accounting and Agriculture," in Glohai Environmenrd C'iiunge ur7d 
.-lLqricu/rure: .4s.se.ssir7g /lie Impac/.s. G. Frisvold and B. Kuhn (eds.). Edward Elgar 
Puhlishing. 1998. (with James Hrubovcak and Michael LeBlanc). 

"C.AP Reform: Modelling Supply Response Subject to the Land Set Aside."dgricul/urn/ 
E ~ ( J ~ o v z ~ c . s .  Vol. 17. 1997. (with E. Ball, J. C. Bureau, and A.  Somwaru). 

"The Utility-Maximizing Self-Employed Physician," Juurnul ofHuman Resource, Vol. 
32. No. I .  winter 1997. (with James Thornton). 
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"Union Algebra: Ilnionization. Productivity and Labor Intensity Restrictions." ./ournu1 qf 
Productivit,,~nu~,v.sis, Vol. 5 .  No. I .  spring 1994. 

"Do Physicians Minimize Cost? .4 Comparison of Group and Solo Practices" in The 
.Weu.ruremen/ ufProducrivc Efficiency. Techniyue.~ mid :lpplicotions. H .  Fried. C. A.  I; 
1,ovell. and S. Schmidt (eds.);'Oxford University Press. 1993. 

"Virtual Prices and a General Theory of the Owner-Operated Firm." .Yuouihern Economic 
.luurnul. Vol. 58. No. 3 .  April 1992. (with James 'Thornton). 

"Estimating a Non-Minimum Cost Function for Hospitals: Ikply." Sou/hern Economic 
.lourno/. Vol. 58. N o .  4, April 1992. (with Thomas Kniesner). 

"Allocative Inefficiency in the Production ul' I I[ispit:il Services." Southern Econmiic 
./uurnul. Vol. 58. No.  I .  July 1991. 

"Constructing Confidence Intervals Using the Bootstrap: A n  Application to a Multi- 
Product Cost Function." The re vie^, ofEconomic.s und .Stnri.stics. Vol. 72. No. 7. Ma> 
1990. (with Daniel McMillen and Mark Buono).  

"Branching Restrictions and Banking Costs." ./ouriiu/ qf /k inki t i ,q  ut7d h'inu~7cc. Val. 14. 
No. 4. September 1990, (with Mark Huono). 

"Estimating a Non-Minimum Cost Function for Hospitals." Southern Ec017~niiic h i i r 1 7 d .  

Vol. 54. No. 3. January 1988. (with Thomas tiniesner). 

"Illegal Immigration," Chapter 3 in Beuting the .Si..stem: The L'nder,yruround Econon7~'. h )  
Carl P. Simon and Ann D. Wine. Boston: Auburn House. 1982. 

Book Reviews: 

Wea\er. R. tient. "The Politics of Industrial Change: Railway Policy in North America." 
reviewed in The .4niiuIs uf the ,4mcricun Acudemy q/'Politicu1 und .Sociu/ .Science. May 
1987. 
pp. 223-223. 

Aiken. Linda and David Mechanic (eds.), App1icution.s ($Suciul Science to  Clinicul 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: This now brings us to oral 

cross-examination. One participant, the Office of 

Consumer Advocate, has requested oral cross- 

examination. 

Mr. Costich, would you please begin? 

MR. COSTICH: Thank you, Mr. Chairman 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. COSTICH: 

Q Good morning, Dr. Eakin. 

A Good morning. 

Q Since we’re on page 15, we might as well 

start there. At line 5, you mention a worst case 

scenario for secondary leakage. Do you see that? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q Would you mind summarizing what secondary 

leakage is? 

A Sure. Secondary leakage is a result of 

interdependent demands. It comes about if, because of 

the Capital One NSA, Capital One expands i t s  customer 

base at the expense of its competitors. 

The competitors, having a smaller number of 

customers or fewer customers, would consequently have 

less customer mail. That’s the primary source of 

secondary leakage. 

Q At line 8 you say, “Under competitive market 
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assumptions, the largest possible offset isn't exactly 

offsetting reduction of customer mail by Capital One's 

competitors." Do you see that? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q Why do you say that the largest possible 

offset would be one for one between Capital One and 

its competitors? 

A If the Capital One NSA is implemented and as 

a result Capital One does achieve discounted postal 

rates on some of its mailings and, therefore, expands 

its operation, but that expansion of its customer base 

were to come strictly at the expense of its 

competitors, then that is the case where all of the 

new customers of Capital One would have been 

customers, former customers, of its competitors. 

However, that's the worst case scenario 

because there are other scenarios where they can 

expand their customer base by a customer getting a 

Capital One credit card without giving up the 

competitor's credit card, so it's just the worst case 

is you literally switch rather than get an additional 

credit card. 

Q Have you ever heard of a consumer having 

more than one credit card? 

A I think I've heard of that. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
( 2 0 2 )  6 2 8 - 4 8 8 8  



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

1 3  

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

2 3  

24 

25 

2109 

Q Would it be at least conceivable that a 

consumer with more than one credit card would open an 

account with Capital One and abandon all of his other 

prior accounts? 

A Anything is possible. That's a possibility. 

Q Would that be a worse case than your worst 

case scenario? 

A As I have listed it here, if the impact of 

this were to be that a customer responded to Capital 

One's solicitation and as a result dropped more than 

one company, then that description alone would be a 

more than one to one offset. 

Q Could you turn to page 16? At line 12 you 

have an equation for secondary contribution. Do you 

see that? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q Would you mind summarizing what secondary 

contribution is? 

A Yes. Secondary contribution is another 

result of interdependent demands among competitors, 

Capital One and i ts  credit card competitors. 

If as a result of the Capital One NSA 

Capital One increases its solicitation mail, then a 

very likely strategic competitive response of its 

competitors is to match at least partially the 
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increased solicitation effort that Capital One has put 

out. This will be done to prevent the erosion of 

market share and profits. 

Part of that increase of the solicitation 

effort by Capital One’s competitors will probably be 

in the form of increased solicitation mail by Capital 

One’s competitors. That’s the source, the primary 

source, of Area 5 in my figure called secondary 

contribution. 

Q Your equation indicates that secondary 

contribution is the product of four different 

parameters. Is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q I‘d like to focus on your alpha parameter. 

Could you describe what that does? 

A Yes. As I state in my testimony on page 16, 

line 14, following that equation. alpha is a parameter 

indicating how competitors respond in terms of 

increased advertising reaction to those increased 

solicitation mailings by Capital One, so how they 

respond in terms of their own increased solicitation 

effort. 

Q And you have bounded alpha between zero and 

one? Is that correct? 

A I have established a reasonable lower bound 
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of alpha at zero and a reasonable upper bound of alpha 

at one. 

Q I'd like to examine the possibility that 

alpha is negative. If alpha is negative, your 

secondary contribution becomes a secondary leakage, 

correct? 

A Alpha being negative is an unlikely case. 

If it were negative, then that equation would be a 

negative value, or it would be a leakage. 

Q Could you look at page 17. At lines 1 

through 3 you say, "This effect will normally be 

positive," and here we're talking about alpha, 

correct? 

A Let me start at the beginning of the 

paragraph on the previous page and read it. 

(Pause. 1 

A Okay. Yes, I do say that. 

Q Okay. Alpha will be positive and will tend 

to be larger to the extent Capital One and some of its 

competitors are large enough to take each other's 

actions into account. I take it we're not talking 

about perfect competition here? 

A That is correct. The bigger either Capital 

One is or the bigger, the more concentrated the 

industry is, the more likely participants are going to 
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Q Is this type of a market situation referred 

to as oligopoly? 

A That’s a broad, middle ground term between 

monopoly and perfect competition. 

Q Is there a standard concept of equilibrium 

for an oligopoly market? 

A The description of equilibrium in an 

oligopoly market is not as sort of tightly defined or 

as exactly defined as it is in the market structures 

of perfect competition or of pure monopoly, so there 

can be a variety or a range. 

There‘s not a unanimous equilibrium or 

unanimous view of the exact form that equilibrium 

takes in oligopoly. 

Q Are you familiar with the term Cournot 

equilibrium? 

A I am familiar with that term 

Q Is that a concept of equilibrium that would 

be useful in analyzing the likely value of alpha? 

A I did not use Cournot analysis or Cournot 

equilibrium analysis in the testimony that I prepared 

and put forth to establish these bounds. It may or 

may not have applicability and it carries with it 

certain assumptions, so it’s hard for me at this point 
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to say yes or no. 

Q Are you familiar with the concept of 

Stackelberg equilibrium? 

A I am familiar with the concept. 

Q I guess I won't repeat my earlier questions. 

Are you familiar with the concept of Nash equilibrium? 

A I am familiar with that concept. 

Q Are you familiar with leader/foilower models 

of oligopoly? 

A I am familiar particularly with the 

Stackelberg type situation. I view that as a leader/ 

follower model. 

Q If one were to apply that model in this 

situation, would it be possible that alpha would be 

negative? 

A I did not apply that analysis or go through 

that exercise in establishing these bounds, but I 

again believe that the situation of a negative alpha 

is a very unusual case. 

Q In a leader/foilower situation, is it 

correct that the entity or player described as a 

follower attempts to maximize profit subject to the 

behavior of the leader? 

A I wouldn't state it exactly that way. 

Again, I would probably refer back to a textbook to 
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get a more precise definition, but the way I would 

state that is that the follower accepts a leader’s 

action as a given. 

Q In that situation, is it at least possible 

that your alpha could turn out to be negative? 

A Again, that’s not the analysis or the 

framework that I used to establish these reasonable 

bounds, so I can’t right now say no, that it’s not 

possible, but I do believe it would be a very unusual 

case. 

Q If we just talk in words instead of 

optimizing behavior, is it possible that in this case 

some of Capital One’s competitors simply accept 

Capital One‘s behavior and then attempt to maximize 

their own profits? 

In that situation, is it not possible that 

such competitors allow Capital One to extract market 

share and actually become smaller and advertise less? 

A Again, in the situation that is being 

described here, the likely response to a competitor 

who observes Capital One increasing its solicitation 

effort and in fact taking away market share, a 

competitor will observe their market share eroding and 

connect it with the increased solicitation effort of 

Capital One. 
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The likely strategic response to shore up 

their profits, to stem the erosion, will be to 

undertake a solicitation effort of their own to 

counter the solicitation effort of Capital One. 

Q If such a competitor increases its 

advertising that will increase its costs, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And if nothing else happens, that reduces 

its profit, correct? 

A Again, the nothing else happening. If you 

mean if they aren't losing market share to Capital 

One, then yes, their profit would be going down. 

What is happening is because Capital One is 

undertaking its solicitation effort, something else is 

happening. They are losing market share. That's why 

they will undertake an increased solicitation effort 

of their own to stop that erosion. 

Q Well, is the company attempting to maximize 

market share or maximize profit? 

A In the explanation I just gave, they are 

focused on profit 

Q And you do not think it likely that the 

company could forego any advertising or any increased 

advertising and end up with a higher profit, even 

though it has a smaller market share? 
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A If the chain of events is set off by the 

Capital One NSA, which causes Capital One to increase 

its solicitation mailings, then the response by 

competitors will not be to cut back to increase their 

profits because they could have done that before, but 

by assumption they haven't because they were 

maximizing profit prior to the Capital One NSA. 

Instead, the competitors will be seeing if 

the Capital One solicitation effort is effective that 

they will be losing some of their customers to Capital 

One, and, consequently, there will be the benefit of 

stemming that erosion if they were to undertake 

increased solicitation of their own. 

Q And you don't think it would ever be a 

profit maximizing move to reduce expenses, including 

advertising expenses, rather than to attempt to engage 

in an advertising war? 

A If it were, they would have done it already 

regardless of the Capital One NSA. 

Q Could you look at page 19? I would direct 

your attention to the bottom portion of the page where 

you're discussing the alternative proposed by Witness 

Callow. 

At the very bottom of the page starting on 

line 21 you say, "There is considerable financial risk 
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in the broad offering of an optional tariff." Then 

you say, "Optional tariffs are subject to an adverse 

selection problem . . . I '  On the next page it says, 

"...that has the potential of eroding revenues and 

harming other rate payers." 

What is it about the broad offering that 

brings about this adverse selection phenomenon? 

A The adverse selection resulting from the 

broad offering comes from establishing the threshold 

where the discounts begin by the use of the historical 

data in setting that in stone. 

There is always uncertainty about what the 

actual so-called before volumes are, but there's also 

asymmetric information. Once that threshold is 

established or mandated by the rule that is put forth 

in Witness Callow's proposal, then those mailers who 

know with their private information that in fact they 

are going to go beyond that threshold will be instant 

winners. 

There will be, if you want to call it, a 

leakage if they take the deal, whereas those mailers 

who know or are fairly certain that they will not meet 

that, threshold quantity won't benefit from the deal, 

and they won't take the deal, so you will have only 

those who you will have a leakage from that take the 
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deal, and you won‘t have the other side take it. 

That’s the danger of offering it broadly is 

that it’s a self-selection. Instant winners take the 

deal, and, since it‘s optional, those who don’t 

benefit from it don’t take it. 

Q Is it more the existence of, as you call it, 

a rule for qualifying that creates the problem, as 

opposed to the broad offering? 

A It’s the combination of the two, the fact 

that a specific threshold or threshold rule is 

established and also that the offering is made broadly 

available or is made available to all, but it’s 

optional. It’s that entire package that creates the 

adverse selection problem. 

Q Do you have an understanding of what the 

rule is that Witness Callow has proposed? 

A My understanding of it is presented in the 

testimony. That describes my understanding, so I will 

just summarize my understanding of it, which is on 

page 19 of my testimony in lines 11 through 19. 

I say there‘s two main thrusts for my 

understanding. First, it calls for making the terms 

similar to those of Capital One NSA available to any 

presorted first class mail customers approved by the 

Postal Service, and then, second, it proposes bounds 
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on the incremental volume that actually qualifies for 

the discounts. 

Those are the two components that my 

testimony focuses on, so beyond that I don't comment. 

Q Well, the rule that Witness Callow has for 

setting the threshold, the rule that presumably 

attracts the winners and repels the losers, is that 

the Postal Service must set the threshold based on 

publicly available, historical information. 

With that kind of flexibility, won't the 

Postal Service be able to detect potential applicants 

who are attempting to take advantage of it; that is, 

the applicant who knows he's going to have a big surge 

in volume and, therefore, would like to get a nice, 

low threshold? 

A I think I have covered that question in my 

testimony. I'll try to expand a little bit on that, 

but if you look at page 20, lines 2 through 6 ,  

basically following up on the adverse selection, I 

say, "Mailers with preexisting plans to increase their 

volumes would have the strongest incentives to obtain 

the declining block discounts, but those plans would 

usually be private information." 

So, it's far from clear how the Postal 

Service would set the threshold values to avoid 
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unnecessary revenue erosion without resorting either 

to the negotiation or to the private information, so 

that's where I think the context of a negotiated 

service agreement is superior through that negotiation 

process, that bargaining process, to flush out more of 

the relevant information, some of which may be public, 

but some which may be private. 

The proposal, as I understand it, that has 

been put forth by Witness Callow calls for reliance 

strictly on public information, but the truth may be 

more held in the private information. 

Q What incentive does the company with private 

information about its plans have to reveal those plans 

in negotiations? 

A That is part of the negotiation process, and 

so to reach a mutually beneficial deal there may be an 

incentive to be forthcoming with some information to 

get the deal moving along. 

Q So the applicant who wants to negotiate his 

own separate contract for some reason reveals private 

information that is harmful to him in terms of the 

ultimate outcome, but the applicant whose threshold is 

going to be based on historical information withholds 

that information and somehow makes the Postal Service 

worse off? Is that what you're saying? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
( 2 0 2 )  6 2 8 - 4 8 8 8  



2 1 2 1  

A No, that‘s not what I’m saying. The 

applicant revealing private information is made better 

off if it creates a mutually beneficial deal to be 

arrived at and signed. 

Q That’s what I don’t understand. If the 

applicant has private information about its plans to 

increase volumes, wouldn’t its story be to the Postal 

Service my plans are to decrease volumes if you don’t 

give me a rate break? 

A This is part of the negotiation process, and 

if, you know, unreasonable or uncredible information 

is provided, well, then one party may say forget It 

and walk off. There’s no deal. Then the party 

doesn‘t benefit. 

There is an incentive to reveal private 

information, and I have not been part of any of the 

NSA stuff, negotiations, but I presume and from what 

I’ve briefly seen in testimony that private 

information has been revealed. The reason it has been 

revealed is to try to reach a mutually beneficial 

deal. 

Q When you say private information has been 

revealed, can you describe how anyone would verify the 

truth of that private information? 

A That is beyond my area of expertise, but 
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it's what you rely on your negotiating team, your side 

of the negotiating team, to do. That's their job. 

Q On page 2 0  you also criticize the volume cap 

that Witness Callow has. Do you see that? 

A Are you referring to the paragraph that 

starts on line 7 ?  

Q Yes. 

A Okay. Yes. I ' m  with you there. 

Q At line 13 you say that, "The volume 

increment at which these effects occur," that is the 

volume where the cap actually takes effect, "is large 

relative to the projected volume increase for Capital 

One. I' 

Can we agree that the 15 percent volume cap 

that Witness Callow has in his proposal will have no 

effect on Capital One's participation in the NSA? 

A No. I don't know what Capital One's 

feelings are on that, so I can't say yes or no to 

that. 

Q In a couple places you've referred to 

elasticities that Witness Elliott used in making 

volume projections. Do you recall that? 

A Yes. If you could get me to the page it 

would help, or I can find it. 

Q I've written down the elasticities and not 
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the page numbers. I ' m  sorry. Does negative ,071 

sound familiar? 

A Oh, it does sound familiar. 

Q Negative . 3 8 8 ?  Does that sound familiar? 

A Yes, it does. 

Q If those elasticities in fact have any 

relevance to Capital One's reaction to the block 

discounts, can you indicate what kind of a price 

decrease would be necessary to produce a 15 percent 

increase in their volume? 

A That can be done. I haven't done it, and I 

hesitate to do arithmetic on the fly here. 

Q Well, with an elasticity of negative 0.071 

is there any price decrease that could produce a 

volume increase of 15 percent over the threshold that 

Capital One has? 

A Can you restate that question or reask it? 

Can I hear it again? 

Q Let me try it a different way. 

A Okay. 

Q You've summarized what Witness Elliott had 

done in your discussion of the leakage, the secondary 

leakage and the secondary contribution. 

The volume that Capital One or that Witness 

Elliott projected that it would provide under an 
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elasticity of negative 0.071 was approximately 15 

million pieces, about one percent of its - -  is that 

one percent? A small percent of its threshold volume. 

With an elasticity that is that low, even a 

doubling of the price discounts would only produce in 

the neighborhood of 30 million pieces, correct? 

A Yes. I see where you're going with this I 

think. If it would take 10 to 15 times that 15.5 to 

hit the 15 percent threshold, okay, that may in fact 

be a long ways off and very unlikely. 

I would just hesitate to latch onto a 

specific elasticity number and then say that it holds 

as you extrapolate a long ways away, but with that 

caveat the 15 percent volume or the 15 percent bound 

that we're talking about here does seem a long ways 

away. 

Turning back to the pages we started on on 

this discussion where you've pointed it out to me 

earlier on page 20, I do say in fact on page 20, line 

13, "...while the volume discount at which these 

effects occur is large relative to the projected 

volume for Capital One," so it is a long ways away for 

Capital One. 

Q Yes. You go on to say, "...but it may not 

be the case for all mailers who might seek to take 
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part in the rates proposed by Witness Callow." 

Isn't this going to be a long way for any 

first class mailer, given the average elasticity of 

first class presort mail? 

A Again, I don't know that there are not very 

elastic mailers out there. If there are, this 15 

percent bound may not be that far off. 

Q If there are such elastic first class 

presort mailers out there, do you think the Postal 

Service would know who they were? 

A I don't know. I don't know whether they 

would know who they are or not, I mean. 

Q Did you inquire of the Postal Service 

whether they knew of any highly elastic first class 

presort mailers? 

A No, I did not. 

Q And they didn't volunteer any information 

like that to you? 

A No. 

Q Do you understand the reason for the 15 

percent cap that Witness Callow has proposed? 

A My understanding of the rationale put forth 

with respect to that 15 percent bound is to limit the 

so-called leakage exposure. 

Q Is limiting the leakage exposure a benefit 
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to the Postal Service? 

A Here I hesitate to focus on just that one 

component because the threshold in that area called 

leakage or direct leakage is not a loss of value, but 

it’s a transfer of value from the Postal Service to 

Capital One. 

As such, it‘s a part of the mix of 

negotiating tools to create a deal that is mutually 

beneficial to all parties, so to focus on that one 

component and then try to limit exposure on one 

component is not what I would necessarily say is the 

end objective. 

Q Well, the problem with that particular 

component is nobody knows what its value is, correct? 

A There is uncertainty in what the actual 

before rates truly are. I mean before volumes truly 

are. 

Q And if Capital One has in fact convinced the 

Postal Service that its volumes are going to be quite 

a bit lower than what Capital One plans to do, doesn’t 

that direct leakage become quite large? 

A Again, the size of it is a relative matter, 

but to the question of how to limit that exposure I 

think rather than restricting a component, one of the 

pieces that is used in a negotiation process, a more 
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effective, practical way to restrict this exposure is 

through what is proposed in the Capital One NSA, a 

pilot or an experimental program with a limited 

duration of which during which time you watch what 

happens. 

If it turns out that it looks like it was a 

case of so-called abuse, that they said one thing and 

it turned out to be another, you pull the plug. 

Q Have you ever had occasion to buy a new car? 

A Yes. 

Q Has that been a pleasant experience that you 

look forward to doing again? 

A I've done it so infrequently I've been 

pretty excited about it. 

Q Is it your experience that you immediately 

tell the salesman how much you're willing to pay f o r  

the car? 

A N o .  I try not to. 

Q In fact, nobody has an incentive to do that 

in negotiations, do they? 

A No, but at those times I wanted to come away 

with a new car, and I did, and I've been pretty happy 

about it. 

Q Could you look at page 24 of your testimony 

at lines 18 through 21? Here you're still talking 
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about the adverse selection problem, correct? 

A In this paragraph I sort of present 

so-called two sides of the optional tariffs. The 

optional tariffs have the upside that you aren‘t 

forcing anybody to do anything they don‘t want to 

because they’re optional, but the flip side of that is 

that you introduce the possibility of the adverse 

selection. 

Q Does the possibility of the adverse 

selection essentially eliminate the usefulness of 

optional tariffs? 

A No. It’s just that one needs to be aware of 

the adverse selection possibility or probability that 

there will be some adverse selection, and so optional 

tariffs aren‘t totally without risk themselves. One 

just needs to take that into consideration in 

developing value enhancing arrangements. 

Q In the proposal of Witness Callow, do you 

know whether there is a requirement that the Postal 

Service find that there is a high likelihood of a net 

increase in revenue from anyone’s participation? 

A I read Witness Callow’s direct testimony, 

and then I summarized the essential elements that I 

was talking about in my written testimony here. 

What you describe sounds familiar, and I 
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presume the answer is that that is in there, but I 

can‘t -~ I didn’t put it down here, and 1 don‘t recall 

right offhand. If it is, it’s in there. 

Q If there is such a provision that the Postal 

Service must satisfy itself of the likelihood that a 

participant will generate net revenue for the Postal 

Service, does that reduce this risk from adverse 

selection that you’ve talked about? 

A I don’t think it reduces the risk that you 

may have an adverse selection problem. It just says 

that there‘s a screen later that may make what is 

proposed not get approved because it doesn’t pass that 

criteria because in fact it causes revenue erosion 

rather than net revenue increase 

I don’t think that the fact that you throw 

in a caveat that says it’s got to add to net revenue 

doesn’t decrease the structural problem of adverse 

selection. 

Q It only reduces the financial consequences 

of that adverse selection? Is that what you’re 

saying ? 

A No. It wouldn’t reduce the financial 

consequences. It would reduce whether the proposal 

could actually be implemented if it had to pass that 

criteria. 
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Q If a proposal has to pass that criteria or 

if an applicant has to pass that criterion, what 

difference does it make if that person was an adverse 

selector? 

A Well, if that criteria has to be passed on 

an applicant by applicant basis, you’re right back at 

the asymmetric information problem that is, you know, 

at the beginning or what is the truth. 

The fact that you rely on public 

information, that you rely on historical information, 

still doesn’t establish, you know, what’s there in 

truth and so there’s sort of no way in that sense to 

verify it, and those who will choose the deal will be 

more likely to be ones who had, you know, inside 

information that in fact they were planning to grow. 

The fact that you just put a requirement in 

that says everybody who participates has to add to net 

revenue doesn‘t solve the problem that in fact they 

might not 

Q And they might not because they don’t reveal 

all of their private information? Is that what you’re 

saying? 

A They might not because the rule that 

established what the threshold was isn‘t a perfect 

indicator of what their true before rates volume would 
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be. 

Q Well, it’s seldom that folks deal with 

perfect indicators, is it? 

A Very seldom. 

Q What you and I are really getting down to is 

the question of whether negotiation or meeting this 

requirement of providing net increase in revenue is 

more likely to produce correct information. Would you 

agree with that? 

A In general, yes. 

Q Could you look at page 25? 

A Okay. 

Q On the bottom half of this page you start a 

discussion of negotiated contracts that you‘re 

familiar with. Is that correct? 

A (Non-verbal response.) 

Q In these contracts that you’re familiar 

with, do you recall whether a large customer of a 

public utility ever made threats when seeking a 

negotiated rate? 

A Again, I was not in on the negotiation so I 

can’t firsthand say yes, I remember so and so 

threatened. 

The word threat, I would just say that what 

is explicit in the authorizations in these different 
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jurisdictions is a recognition that these negotiated 

contracts are valuable instruments to help public 

utilities help increasing competitive pressures, which 

is sort of I think might be where you're going with 

threats; that the customer says I need a lower rate. 

Otherwise I'm going to relocate my plant outside of 

your jurisdiction. 

Q You've heard of that, have you? 

A Yes. 

Q Have you heard of a large customer actually 

negotiating a contract with a different utility within 

the same state and then having that go to the public 

utility commission for approval? 

A In the examples that I am familiar with and 

that I have cited in my testimony I don't believe that 

was the case, so to sort of be absolutely technically 

correct on the answer I have to say no, but I will go 

further to say but it would not surprise me that that 

happens. 

Q How can the public utility that is being 

victimized here determine whether a threat like that 

is credible or not? 

A Okay. Well, I don't think I ever used the 

word victimized or anything, so I just want to make 

clear that's your term, not mine. 
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Then the establishment of whether that’s 

credible or not is again part of the give and take of 

any business relationship where you have basically 

parties who have adversarial positions, but 

nevertheless they have a common desire to reach into 

mutually beneficial territory, which is the nature of 

all trade or all business interactions. 

Q In the situation where the large customer 

says I’m moving the plant to the state next door, the 

utility that loses that customer is going to lose 

either way after that, correct? 

A I think I know what you‘re asking, but could 

you ask that again? 

Q Once a large customer announces its intent 

to move, to become a non-customer, the utility is not 

going to be better off no matter what it does. Is 

that correct? 

A I would hesitate to totally agree with that 

for two reasons. One is that it’s sort of what is the 

relevant reference case when you’re saying better off, 

but I think if we‘re saying the relevant reference 

case is that if some alternative rate is not developed 

they’re out of here then they’ll be better off by 

developing the alternative rate. I mean, that’s 

possible. 
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Okay. But, interestingly enough, there are 

cases where this situation arises, and it spurs 

innovation similar to the innovations that we might 

see in the Capital One NSA with a cost innovation or a 

more innovative pricing structure, so the fact that 

you started out with this so-called threat may end up 

with the development of a better product that is 

customized to this customer to where in fact their 

usage of the product actually goes up, and there's an 

overall increase even given the historic reference 

case, much less the alternative I'll leave the state 

reference case. 

That's the second reason I hesitate to 

absolutely say it's bad news when the customer makes a 

threat. Sometimes it's a wake up call and innovation 

kicks in, and when it's all done both parties are 

better off and it wouldn't have happened had not that 

threat initially been made. 

Q Can you give a specific example of that that 

you're familiar with? 

A What I can do is refer to my testimony of my 

description of the two-part real-time pricing 

programs. Particularly I ' m  familiar with the ones in 

Georgia. A s  a result of - -  I mean, it's not a special 

contract there, but there are other special contracts 
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that have two-part real-time pricing. 

As a result, after the program was put in 

place the marginal price of electricity is lowered 

significantly so that there is enough expansion by the 

customer that their average price of electricity comes 

down significantly, but the margin to the utility or 

the net revenue contribution actually increases. 

Because of the structure of the two-part 

program the original contribution is maintained, but 

then the lower incremental price causes a net 

expansion. The customer gets a lower average price 

and, therefore, says okay, I won’t leave the state, or 

okay, I won‘t put in self-generation capacity, but the 

utility at the end of it has solved their problem and 

ended up with more net revenue 

Q That’s a situation where the utility would 

have been better off if it had come up with the idea 

itself, isn’t it? 

A It is. 

MR. COSTICH: I have no further questions, 

Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Costich. 

Is there any follow-up cross-examination? 

MR. MAY: Is there no other direct 

examination? 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: No other. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MAY: 

Q The OCA was asking you about the Callow 

proposal. To the extent that you're familiar with it, 

he described some of the terms of it. 

If you'll accept for purposes of this 

question, in case you're not exactly familiar with it, 

under the Callow proposal it would be possible to get 

a volume discount, even though theoretically you had 

zero returns of physical returns. All of your mail 

was 100 percent delivered. 

There is the possibility that under the 

Callow proposal a mailer would create no savings 

whatsoever to the Postal Service through the improved 

and savings on not having to make physical returns 

because there are no physical returns for this mailer. 

Or, take the average case. You'd only have a one 

percent return. 

In that case, since it is theoretically 

possible that the Postal Service will have zero 

savings from the deal, wouldn't you say it's actually 

a prudential measure for the Callow proposal to bound 

with a 15 percent stop loss the amount of revenue 

leakage, which could be horrendous, if they had 
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miscalculated the actual volume they expect from this 

mailer since there will be no savings, unlike the 

Capital One case, to help pay or offset that revenue 

leakage? 

Viewed in that light, isn’t the Callow IS 

percent bounding proposal prudential? 

A I think early on in the question you asked 

if I would say it was prudent, and I would say no, I 

don’t come to that conclusion 

I have not focused on either the facts or 

what you stipulate about the costs or the lack of cost 

savings because of no returned mail and that, so I did 

not analyze that situation at all so I can’t really 

say that I would say that was prudent or not prudent. 

Let me come back to the point of my critique 

of the proposal on that 1 5  percent bound is that by 

putting that 15 percent bound in there you are going 

from the efficiency improving declining block rate 

structure. You‘re turning around and then going to an 

increasing block rate structure, which is 

reintroducing pricing in efficiency. It‘s moving in 

the wrong direction as long as the block price is 

still above the marginal cost, which it seems to be. 

That is the economic criticism is that it is 

an efficient structure by which the perhaps worthwhile 
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pursuit of risk mitigation is pursued and that there 

are likely better ways, more efficient ways, to 

mitigate that risk rather than reintroducing pricing 

efficiency. 

Q well, granted your testimony is that it's an 

inefficient pricing structure. Nevertheless, given 

the possibility, the very real possibility that there 

will be zero savings from the Callow proposal and the 

great likelihood, according to your testimony, that 

there will be adverse selection in who utilizes this, 

then as a practical matter do you not have to have 

some bound to prevent the Postal Service from 

sustaining huge losses of revenue? 

A Again, the vast majority o f  my thinking and 

effort has been in analyzing the Capital One NSA. The 

Callow proposal I make three comments on as far as why 

it has some undesirable properties, which I think we 

are in agreement with here, but I hesitate to go 

further than that because I haven't prepared to go 

further than that in my testimony. 

MR. MAY: That's all, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. Anyone else? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Eakin, I have one brief 

question for you. 
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In your testimony you discuss some possible 

effects of the NSA on competitors of Capital One. You 

describe a scenario in which those competitors might 

lose some customers to Capital One, and you respond by 

increasing the amount of advertising mail they send. 

In a scenario where there are fewer 

customers who are spending more on advertising, it 

would seem that those competitors have been harmed. 

How would you suggest that the Commission judge the 

extent of that harm, and how might we take that into 

consideration in weighing the total benefits of this 

NSA? 

THE WITNESS: The competitors in that 

scenario definitely are worse off than they were prior 

to the implementation of the Capital One NSA. It is a 

secondary effect, but it is one that is very worthy of 

consideration and other regulatory bodies in similar 

analogous situations have also, you know, been 

concerned about the impact on those competitors. 

The way that has commonly been used in those 

situations and what I in direct answer to your 

question here would recommend is that you look for or 

that similar opportunities be presented to those 

competitors. 

I think I cover this in one of my final 
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observations on page 30 where I say, "Other postal 

customers are likely to request similar NSAs," and 

that's the channel by which these competitors, their 

harms are in essence addressed. They can come forward 

and request similar NSAs. 

I say in that paragraph on that Point 3 that 

the Postal Service needs to be prepared for these 

requests, and if they can negotiate a deal similar to 

what is apparently negotiated in this case they should 

look forward to those requests to get a significant 

increase in contribution 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

Mr. Koetting, would you like some time with 

your witness? 

MR. KOETTING: Could I just have a minute, 

Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: I'll allow you that. 

(Pause. 1 

MR. KOETTING: We have no redirect, Mr 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. Dr. Eakin, that 

completes your testimony here today. We would like to 

thank you very much for your contribution to our 

record, and you are excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you very much. 

(Witness excused.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: That, ladies and gentlemen, 

concludes the hearing today, and we now stand 

ad j ourned 

(Whereupon, at 12:50 p.m. the hearing in the 

above-entitled matter was concluded.) 
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